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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

BEFORE THE

INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMMISSION

IN THE MATTER OF: ) Investigation Nos.:
STAINLESS STEEL BAR FROM ) 731-TA-678-679 AND 681-682
BRAZIL, INDIA, JAPAN, AND ) (FOURTH REVIEW)

SPAIN )

Main Hearing Room (Room 101)
U.S. International Trade
Commission

500 E Street, SW
Washington, DC

Thursday, July 12, 2018

The meeting commenced pursuant to notice at 9:30

a.m., before the Commissioners of the United States

International Trade Commission, the Honorable David S.

Johanson,

Vice Chairman, presiding.
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PROCEEDTINGS
(9:30 a.m.)

MR. BURCH: Would the room come to order?

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Good morning. On behalf
of the U.S. International Trade Commission, I welcome you to
this hearing on Investigation No. 731-TA-678 and 679, and
681 and 682, Fourth Review involving Stainless Steel Bar
from Brazil, India, Japan and Spain. The purpose of these
reviews 1s to determine whether a revocation of the
anti-dumping duty orders on stainless steel bar from Brazil,
India, Japan and Spain would be likely to lead to
continuation or recurrence of material injury within a
foreseeable time, reasonably foreseeable time.

Schedules setting forth the presentation of
this hearing, notices of investigation and transcript order
forms are available at the public distribution table. All
prepared testimony should be given to the Secretary. Please
do not place testimony directly on the public distribution
table. All witnesses must be sworn in by the Secretary
before presenting testimony.

I understand that parties are aware of the
time allocations. Any questions regarding the time
allocations should be directed to the Secretary. Speakers
are reminded not to refer in their remarks or answers to

questions to business proprietary information. Please speak
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clearly into the microphones and state your name for the
record for the benefit of the court reporter.

If you will be submitting documents that
contain information you wish considered -- wish classified
as business confidential, your request should comply with
Commission Rule 201.6. Mr. Secretary, are there any
preliminary matters?

MR. BURCH: Mr. Chairman, I would note that
all witnesses have been sworn in. There are no other
preliminary matters.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Very well. Will you
please announce our Embassy witness?

MR. BURCH: Our Embassy witness is Takeshi
Komoto, Minister for Economy, Trade, Industry and Energy
with the Embassy of Japan.

STATEMENT OF MINISTER TAKESHI KOMOTO

MR. KOMOTO: A very good morning. My name is
Takeshi Komoto from the Embassy of Japan, responsible for
Economy, Trade, Industry and Energy. We would like to thank
the ITC for giving the Government of Japan an opportunity to
make a statement on anti-dumping duty investigation on
Stainless Steel Bar.

The Government of Japan is paying close
attention to this proceeding, so that this review and its

conclusion will be consistent with the relevant provisions
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under the WTO agreement. The Article 11.3 of the
anti-dumping agreement stipulates that any definitive
anti-dumping duty shall be terminated on a date no later
than five years from its imposition, or from the date of the
most recent review, unless the authorities determine that
the expiry of the duty would be likely lead to continuation
or a recurrence of dumping and injury.

On this point, the appellate body found that
the authority must show that probable evidence in
determining the likelihood of continuation or recurrence on
dumping and injury, and such determination requires positive
evidence and an objective examination.

Since the AD measure was imposed back in 1995,
the landscape of the world economy and the U.S. market has
dynamically changed. The role of the Japanese products in
the U.S. market is completely different from 25 years ago.
While Japanese steelmakers have been utilizing their
capacity at the maximum level, the amount of Japanese import
has decreased since the AD measure has been imposed.

The prehearing report issued by ITC, dated
June 21st, 2018, also acknowledges that the subject imports
from Japan has mitigated degree of responsiveness of supply
because of limited availability of unused capacity or
inventories, and limited ability of shipments from alternate

markets.
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The prehearing report further shows that the
import share for both quantity and value of Japanese subject
goods in the U.S. market from 1999 to 2017 is 0.0 to 0.3
percent. Japanese steelmakers are just exporting their
products that are required by their customers, and they do
not have enough production capacity to increase their
exports significantly to the U.S. The Government of Japan
requests the authority an objective examination on whether
or not the expiry of the anti-dumping duty on stainless
steel bar imported from Japan will lead to continuation or
recurrence of dumping and injury.

Furthermore, the prehearing reports refers to
certain factors regarding cumulative consideration to assess
whether subject imports from Brazil, India, Japan and Spain
are likely to compete with each other and with the domestic
like product. As determination of continuation or
recurrence of dumping and injury under Article 11.3 of the
AD agreement requires positive evidence and objective
examination, cumulative assessment of the effects of
imports from subject countries is justifiable only when the
authorities can demonstrate that imports from subject
countries compete with each other with the domestic like
product.

In this regard, subject goods imported from

Japan are mostly of high value added products, including
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products that are custom ordered, and they are clearly
different from other products from other countries, in terms
of end use, chemical composition and price range.

Most of the Japanese stainless steel bar
products do not compete with other imported products from
other countries and domestic like products in the U.S.
market. It cannot be considered to contribute to injury or
domestic injury in a similar manner with the imported
products from other countries.

The investigating authority should be careful
in assessing whether cumulative assessment of Japanese
imports in this case is justifiable or not. The Government
of Japan requests the International Trade Commission for a
decision with thorough consideration on views and opinions
presented by Japanese steel industry and importers. Thank
you very much.

CHATIRMAN JOHANSON: Thank you, Mr. Komoto.
Any questions? No. We have no questions. Thank you for
appearing here today.

MR. KOMOTO: Thank you.

MR. BURCH: Thank you, Minister Komoto.
Opening remarks on behalf of those in support of
continuation will be given by Laurence J. Lasoff of Kelley
Drye Warren. Mr. Lasoff, you have five minutes.

OPENING STATEMENT OF LAURENCE J. LASOFF

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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MR. LASOFF: Good morning Mr. Chairman,
members of the Commission. I'm Larry Lasoff of Kelley Drye
and Warren, appearing today on behalf of the domestic
producers of Stainless Steel Bar. Since this is the first
time this industry has appeared before the Commission in
over a decade, we've brought virtually the entire industry
here today to help re-introduce you to this industry,
including its unique channels of distribution that
contribute to its import vulnerability.

The brief submitted in this case presents
starkly different pictures of the conditions prevailing in
the U.S. and foreign markets for Stainless Steel Bar.
Respondents would have you believe that the domestic
industry is sailing into a period of sustained growth, and
is earning strong and healthy profits and is not vulnerable.

They also claim individually that they have no
ability or minimal interest in selling into the U.S. market
because their substantial capacities are committed
elsewhere. Moreover, they claim that because of the Section
232 program, there would be no discernible adverse impact
from revocation. We respectfully disagree.

This is a highly wvulnerable industry. The
Commission reached that determination in the first review,
even when the industry maintained a higher share of the

domestic market, and operated at a higher capacity
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utilization level. Moreover, the domestic industry's
profitability is similar to that found during the first
review.

The domestic industry's condition over the
current period is in many respects even worse than it was
before this case was filed. Let's look at the record as
reported in the staff report. First, during the current
period of review as a whole, the domestic industry's net
income was barely at break even, at just 0.4 percent of
sales value. Domestic capacity utilization in 2017 stood at
45.6 percent, lower than in the original investigation or
any of the previous sunset reviews.

Third, even as subject imports have remained
relatively in check, non-subject imports continue to take an
increasing share of the U.S. market. That share has grown
to more than 48 percent of the market today. The role of
non-subject imports is fundamental to the vulnerable
condition that the industry finds itself in today.

We would agree with Respondents that the
domestic Stainless Bar market has grown since the filing of
these cases. When the cases were filed, however, the
domestic industry had approximately 71 percent share of the
U.S. market. Today, that share is 49.8 percent.

The domestic industry has been unable to

experience any gains in market share, despite the growth in
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demand that Respondents have repeatedly noted.
Significantly, only the subject imports have remained in
check, the result of these four anti-dumping duty orders.

I want to say a word about India, which has
elected not to appear in this review. India is especially
instructive in terms of what can happen when one of these
anti-dumping duty orders is revoked in this highly
competitive price-sensitive market. Two of the principle
producers, Viraj and Venus, were provisionally revoked from
the orders by the Department of Commerce in 2004 and 2011,
respectively.

As a result of those revocations, India's
imports into the U.S. increased to more than five times the
volumes that were in place at the time of the original
filings, most of the increase attributable to these two
companies. After an 18 month battle at the Department of
Commerce, the industry was able to get the two companies
reinstated under the order. Unfortunately, the damage had
been done. We will address some of the other companies in
our direct testimony.

Finally, I would like to address or briefly
comment on the elephant in the room, the Section 232
program, an unprecedented condition of competition which
various respondents have deemed a cushion, an indefinite

deterrent, and therefore a reason why the Commission could
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revoke these orders.

A few months ago in the tin sheet sunset case,
the Commission elected not to speculate as to the impact of
the Section 232 case, noting the timing relative to the
collection of information and the closing of the record. It
is our position that a few months later that we remain in
the similar realm of uncertainty. First, the record of this
review, which goes to the first three months of 2018, does
not have data to permit an assessment of the impact on the
program on domestic producers.

Second, the duration of the program remains in
doubt, as does its legal existence with challenges in the
courts, Congress and the WTO. Third, since March, four
proclamations have been issued, each modifying the nature
and country scope of the program. Fourth, a product
exclusion process is in place that to date has resulted in
over 23,000 exclusion requests filed on steel, more than 700
of those refer to Stainless Bar alone. Less than one-half
of one percent of these requests have been acted upon.

The Section 232 program is not the cure-all to
the structural problems of over-capacity and unfair trade
that have plagued the Stainless Bar sector. The program was
intended to address a national security concern, and the
President made it clear that it was not a substitute for the

anti-dumping duty orders that were intended to address
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unfair trade practice and the injury brought about by those
practices.

I'm sure you'll have some questions regarding
that in this proceeding, and both our industry witnesses and
myself and my co-counsel will be pleased to address this
issue as well. Thank you very much.

MR. BURCH: Thank you Mr. Lasoff. Opening
remarks on behalf of those in opposition to a continuation
will be given by Matthew R. Nicely of Hughes, Hubbard and
Reed. Mr. Nicely, you have five minutes.

OPENING STATEMENT OF MATTHEW R. NICELY

MR. NICELY: Thank you and good morning. I'm
Matt Nicely of Hughes, Hubbard and Reed, appearing on behalf
of Respondents. Anti-dumping orders have been in place
against Stainless Steel Bar from Brazil, India, Japan and
Spain for nearly a quarter century. To Petitioners' way of
thinking, nothing ever changes. So revocation of the orders
will simply return us to the same situation that existed
when the orders were imposed in 1995.

They want you to apply a standard that will
result essentially in never sun setting these or any other
orders. But that's not the standard the Commission applies.
Thankfully, the Commission recognizes that markets and
market participants change over time, particularly over long

periods like we have here.
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Let's consider what's different. ©Unlike the
last time the Commission conducted a full review of these
orders, demand for Stainless Steel Bar in the United States
and globally is on the rise, and is projected to continue
for years to come. Thanks to this global strength in demand
and the healthy pricing that goes with it, the U.S. market
cannot be a magnet for foreign product as it arguably was in
the past.

This is particularly so today, given the
additional trade relief in effect on stainless steel bar
imports. This includes the 25 percent Section 232 tariffs
that are now imposed on subject imports from India, Japan
and Spain, and the quota imposed on imports from Brazil.

The Commerce Department's stated goal for that relief was to
reduce import volumes and increase U.S. capacity
utilization.

Petitioner companies themselves have said that
the 232 measures are already having this effect. It is
preposterous and belied by the record, the record facts, to
suggest otherwise. The other important new trade measure in
effect today is that Viraj, India's largest stainless steel
bar producer, is banned from selling its product to the U.S.
market for the next 15 years as a result of the Section 337
exclusion order issued by this agency.

It is noteworthy actually, it's

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
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extraordinarily revealing that this fact received zero
attention in the Petitioners' prehearing brief, as it
dramatically undermines their case. If this industry has
anything to worry about from imports, the Commission must
consider the very different role that non-subject imports
are playing the market as compared with past proceedings.

Non-subject imports have more than tripled in
size compared with 1993. Continuing orders on subject
imports cannot be justified due to the effects of
non-subject imports. But importantly, the domestic
industry's performance has improved in recent years,
notwithstanding the increased presence of non-subject
imports. Even before 232 relief was imposed, the industry's
production was up. Prices were up. Profits were up.

One of the reasons this industry has and will
continue to succeed is because it has restructured. The
most important change over the last several years is the
entry of North American Stainless or NAS, which is now by
far the largest domestic producers of SSB. Everyone
identifies NAS as the price leader. They are joined now by
other foreign-owned U.S. mills that depend on their global
supply chains to maintain success.

Meanwhile, the longer-standing members of the
industry have adjusted their business models to focus on

smaller volume, more niche products that are less affected
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by competition they might otherwise face from NAS or other
foreign competition.

Petitioners' case relies in large measure on
their reported capacity utilization numbers. The Commission
might wish to ask the Petitioners today how they arrived at
their reported capacity figures, as published reports
indicate that U.S. stainless steel bar producers, standard
producers, do not possess idle capacity.

In addition, record evidence shows capital
expenditures that are impossible to reconcile with the
supposedly under-utilized capacity. In any event, the
Commission must consider the changes that have occurred in
the countries that are the subject of this case. As you
read in country-specific briefs, other markets are now the
focus of respondent mills. Even those mills that face
relatively low AD cash deposits are not selling large
volumes in the U.S., as they dedicate their capacity to
domestic or foreign, nearby foreign markets.

Whether you consider the subject countries
together or separately, the changes they have undergone
eliminate any threat they might otherwise pose to the U.S.
industry, if it was in any way vulnerable, which it clearly
is not. Of course, the changes that occurred in the U.S.
market, the global market and the U.S. industry all received

zero attention in the Petitioners' prehearing brief, because
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change is an inconvenient fact for them.

But these developments are fatal to
Petitioners' case. Upon a complete analysis, the Commission
will find that the subject imports' volume and price effects
are and will remain insignificant, and that the industry is
unlikely to suffer negative consequences if the orders are
revoked. It is time for the sun to set on these orders.
Thank you.

MR. BURCH: Would the panel in support of
continuation of the Antidumping Duty Orders please come
forward and be seated.

Mr. Chairman, this panel has 60 minutes for their
direct testimony.

MR. LASOFF: Mr. Chairman, we're going to just
jump right in. We have a lot of testimony this morning.

Mr. Wellock of Carpenter Technology will begin our direct
testimony.
STATEMENT OF WILLIAM A. WELLOCK

MR. WELLOCK: Good morning. My name is Bill
Wellock. I am the Director of strategic Customer
Development at Carpenter Technology Corporation.

I have been with Carpenter for over 20 years.
Carpenter is a major U.S. producer of specialty metals and
other high-performance materials, including a number of

nonsteel products such as titanium and super alloys. We
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produce stainless bar at five manufacturing sites across the
United States.

I am here today because I strongly believe that
for our company and our industry to remain viable in this
market it is crucial that the Antidumping Orders on Imports
from Brazil, India, Japan, and Spain remain in place.

In our capital-intensive industry, our steel
mills must maximize the utilization of our casting and
rolling equipment to spread fixed costs over as wide a base
as possible, and stainless bar is one of Carpenter's highest
volume products.

Stainless bar is a critical element to
Carpenter's overall product line. It helps keep our
equipment running on a consistent basis, maintaining product
flow and keeping our workforce employed. It is extremely
important that we maintain reasonable levels of stainless
bar production to sustain our overall operations.

Carpenter produces a wide range of stainless bar
products. Although Carpenter produces specialized grades,
we continue to produce the entire line of stainless bar from
the Basic 300 Series grades, to more specialty grades like
400 Series grades, and 17-4, among others.

We compete head-to-head with other domestic
producers and importers across all our product lines, with

price being the key factor determining who gets the sale. I
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recognize that these Orders have been in place for a number
of years, and that their longevity might seem to some to be
sufficient reason to warrant revocation. That assessment,
however, would be unjustified for a number of reasons.

Our industry is continuing to face difficult
business conditions at this time. As you can see in our
questionnaire response, Carpenter's stainless bar operations
have suffered from low capacity utilization, and showed
unacceptable financial performance during the Period of
Review.

Although U.S. demand has recovered from the
Recession that occurred during the previous sunset review,
almost all of the recent growth in consumption has gone to
imports from nonsubject countries rather than to domestic
producers.

Increased volumes of stainless steel bar have
come from a number of nonsubject sources, including the five
countries that had their Unfair Trade Orders revoked in
2007. As nonsubject imports have grown, so has their share
of the U.S. market. 1In fact, the domestic industry's share
of the U.S. market in 2017 was less than 50 percent, an
historically low level.

As imports have increased their share of the U.S.
market, pricing has become extremely competitive. Without

the existing Orders, the market conditions we are facing
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today would be far worse.

There is no doubt that revocation of the Orders
will quickly lead to the return of unfairly priced imports
from the subject countries, which will once again
destabilize the already vulnerable U.S. industry.

Producers in the subject countries continue to
maintain large capacities and focus on export markets for a
significant part of their output. The U.S. market remains
an attractive outlet, given its size, accessibility, and
higher prices compared to other markets.

The important role of master distributors in the
United States means that it will be relatively easy for the
subject imports to regain a substantial presence in our
market. A surge in imported Stainless Steel Bar flooding
our market would quickly translate to a downward spiral
price--a downward price spiral.

The minimum profit margins that presently exist
for the domestic industry would quickly erode, destroying
the financial solvency of our companies and the livelihood
of our workforce.

The future of our industry rests with the ability
to maintain continued improvements at our manufacturing
facilities. An active investment strategy supported by
adequate returns is an integral part of this process. If

the Orders are revoked, however, it is unlikely that we will

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

30

be able to achieve the returns necessary for continuing
investment in our stainless bar mills.

The Antidumping Orders play a critical role in
assuring fair and equitable competition in this highly
competitive and price-sensitive stainless bar market, and
continuation of the Orders is therefore vital to the
survival of our industry.

I urge you to make an affirmative finding and
maintain all of the Orders for another five years. Thank
you.

MR. LASOFF: Next we will have Mr. Brian Romans
from North American Stainless.

STATEMENT OF BRIAN ROMANS

MR. ROMANS: Good morning. I am Brian Romans.
I'm the National Sales Manager at North American Stainless,
or NAS. I first joined NAS in 2003 in the sales and
marketing of stainless long products when NAS first entered
the stainless bar market, but I have been involved in the
stainless steel industry for over 15 years.

NAS maintains a state-of-the-art stainless long
products facility in Gent, Kentucky. In addition to
stainless steel bar, NAS also produces stainless steel wire
rod, angle, and rebar at this facility.

Our decision to enter the stainless bar market

was facilitated in part by the existing Antidumping Duty
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Orders which helped to ensure fair pricing in the U.S.
market. It is unlikely that NAS would have undertaken such
a major investment in the United States if unfair imports
had continued to saturate the market as they did before the
Orders were imposed.

These Orders have been critical to the success of
NAS because imports from the subject countries had to be
sold at fair market prices or be subject to the duties that
would bring them back to fair market prices.

In fact, since the last sunset review a number of
subject producers received higher dumping margins after
undergoing an administrative review by the Commerce
Department such as Indian producers Mukan and Shandan in
2012, as well as Spanish producer Gerdau now known as
Sidenor in 2017.

Moreover, two Indian producers, Venus Wire and
Viraj, who were conditionally revoked from the Orders
several years ago, began pricing aggressively in the U.S.
market and we lost significant sales to both producers.

As a result, our industry requested the Commerce
Department to conduct a Changed Circumstance Review to
investigate whether Venus and Viraj should be reinstated
back into the Order. 1In April 2018, Commerce agreed with us
and found that both companies had resumed dumping stainless

bar at significant margins.
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While the Orders have helped to limit the volume
of subject imports in recent years, this is due to the
inability of subject producers to sell in the U.S. market
without dumping and not due to a lack of interest in our
market.

The pricing discipline that these Orders impose
on subject imports is extremely important to the U.S.
market. Stainless bar is a substitutable product that
competes in the U.S. market on the basis of price. All
producers in the United States and in the subject countries
are capable of meeting the basic industry-wide quality
standards, so price becomes the primary means of
distinguishing suppliers.

The quality of our product is no different than
the imported product. It is completely interchangeable with
subject imports. The only difference between us and foreign
competitors is their unfair pricing practices.

I would next like to comment on the Respondents'
claim in their brief that NAS has been the dominant producer
in the U.S. stainless bar market and is responsible for
setting the market price.

As I have testified numerous times on this issue,
this is inaccurate. NAS concentrates its bar operations to
produce primarily four commodity grades: 303, 304L, 316L,

and 416. And to sell these products for a profit.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

33

As part of our business model, we are constantly
evaluating import prices. When we are faced with
competition from our offshore competitors' lower prices, we
then evaluate whether to lower our prices or to simply lose
the business. As a result, our prices are often reduced in
order to compete with the low-priced imports.

For example, during the past few years we were
regularly forced to reduce our prices to compete with
imports from both India and Taiwan. We compete head-to-head
with importers, as well as with other domestic producers,
and the purchaser's decision of which producer to source
from comes down to price. Even a small difference in price
results in winning or losing a sale.

Because most sales of stainless bar take place on
the spot market, purchasers often seek out the best prices
in the market and change suppliers based on prices quarter
to quarter, and sometimes from purchase to purchase. Given
these conditions of competition, it is likely that
revocation of these Orders would cause the volume of subject
imports to increase significantly and prices to spiral
downward.

The Antidumping Orders that have allowed NAS to
justify the sizeable capital investments we have made in our
stainless steel long facility has given us the ability to

make additional capital improvements. If the Orders are
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revoked, however, the ability to generate a return on
investment from our mill would be severely undermined,
putting future investment, production, and employment at
serious risk.

Given the large and unused capacity to produce
stainless steel bar that exists in the subject countries, it
is reasonable to expect increased exports from the subject
countries if the Orders are revoked. In fact, the large
size, higher prices, and accessibility of the U.S. market
makes the U.S. much more attractive to foreign producers.

While the Respondents claim that the Section 232
remedy will prevent subject imports from increasing if the
Orders are revoked, the Section 232 remedy may be
short-lived due to the reasons Mr. Lasoff explained earlier
this morning.

Revoking the Order now would have serious
negative consequences for the industry. An influx of
subject imports would likely return to the U.S. market at
prices that will undercut our prices, making it impossible
for our products to compete and for NAS to be profitable.

The deterioration in prices that would be caused
by the revocation of the Orders would lead to a reduction in
revenue, our profits, and our ability to continue to invest
in capital improvements. Our production and shipment levels

would also suffer and decline. A continuation of the Orders
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is therefore critical to the future of our industry, and I
urge you to continue these Orders. Thank you.

MR. LASOFF: Next, Mr. Christopher Zimmer of
Universal Stainless & Alloy Products.

STATEMENT OF CHRISTOPHER M. ZIMMER

MR. ZIMMER: Good morning. My name is Chris
Zimmer. I'm Executive Vice President and Chief Commercial
Officer for Universal Stainless & Alloy Products.

Universal Stainless sells the full spectrum of
grades and sizes of stainless bar to distributors, forgers,
and end users. We produce stainless bar at three facilities
in Bridgeville, Pennsylvania, North Jackson, Ohio, and
Dunkirk, New York. We were happy to have the Commission
staff tour our production facility in Bridgeville earlier
this spring to see how this important product is made.

Although most of the foreign producers subject to
this review have reduced their presence in the U.S. market
because of the Antidumping Orders, Universal has competed
directly with all of these producers in the past and know
most of them very well. Indeed, many of them already have
distribution systems in place in the U.S. and could resume
selling stainless bar in the U.S. market immediately.

These producers have competed with us almost
exclusively on a price basis, and we believe that revocation

of the Antidumping Orders would result in a downward price
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spiral.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you
to express my concerns about the negative consequences that
would confront Universal and our employees if the Orders on
Stainless Bar from Brazil, India, Japan, and Spain were
revoked.

The Orders have been effective in providing
discipline to the four countries that previously shipped
large volumes of stainless bar at dumped prices to the
United States. They face the option of selling into our
markets at fair prices, or not selling at all.

As your database shows, our operations and the
industry overall are in a tenuous position. Purchasers have
increasingly bought imports from other countries. Those
imports have grown significantly on both an absolute basis
and relative to U.S. consumption since the imposition of
these Orders.

As a result of the increased imports from other
countries, our financial condition has suffered. A return
of low-priced imports from the four countries subject to
this review at significant volumes will have a devastating
effect on our already weakened operations.

The domestic stainless bar market remains a
price-sensitive market. The market continues to be highly

concentrated in sales to a relatively small number of large

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

37

distributors. Those distributors have significant buying
power and can dictate the terms of sale.

Even with the reduced volumes from the subject
countries, our financial condition has suffered as we have
not been able to obtain prices at levels to achieve
sustainable profits during this review.

Part of that pricing pressure has come from other
import sources. Increased imports from nonsubject countries
have created an oversupply situation in the United States,
saturating our market and causing downward pressure on U.S.
prices.

Over this review period, we have lost sales to
imports from other countries that have sold at lower prices,
sometimes below our cost to produce. Purchasers in the U.S.
use foreign prices against us in negotiations to force us to
cut our prices to compete. We face that pricing pressure
now from other import sources, and will most certainly face
that pricing pressure on an even greater degree from the
subject countries if the Orders are revoked.

The subject producers used low-priced offers to
take business from us before the Orders were imposed, and
undoubtedly will repeat that behavior as they know that low
prices drive sales in our market. Given our current
financial condition during the review period, Universal is

not in a position to withstand further downward pricing
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pressure.

I have no doubt that the subject producers will
quickly resume selling stainless bar in the U.S. market if
the Orders are removed, particularly given their excess
capacity and in particular the attractiveness of the U.S.
market.

Universal is committed to producing a quality
product, and it is continuing to invest in its U.S. supply
to the U.S. market. We have invested over $38 million in
our stainless bar facility since 2015, including the
construction of a new $10 million facility--bar finishing
facility in our Dunkirk, New York, plant. This investment
will improve our production efficiency.

We also have additional capital expenditure plans
for the future, but we must be able to make these
investments in a market where we can get a fair price.
Removal of the Orders now, just as our investments are being
made, would undermine all that we are hoping to achieve to
improve sales of stainless bar.

In conclusion, let me emphasize that these
Antidumping Orders help to keep our mills in business. The
U.S. market for stainless bar has been very challenging, and
we have struggled even with the Orders in place. But it
would have been much worse, absent the Orders.

As we are now increasing investments in our three
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facilities to improve our production operations, it would be
a particularly devastating time to allow dumped imports from
subject countries to resume selling into this market and
jeopardizing those capital improvements.

On behalf of my company and the workers that
depend on the continued operations of our bar facilities, I
urge the Commission to maintain the dumping Orders against
Brazil, India, Japan, and Spain. Thank you.

MR. LASOFF: Our next witness is Mr. Jack
Simmons of Electrolloy, G.O. Carlson Company.

STATEMENT OF MR. JACK SIMMONS

MR. SIMMONS: Good morning. My name is Jack
Simmons and I am the senior advisor at Electrolloy at G.O.
Carlson & Company. Electralloy is located in 0il City,
Pennsylvania. Electrolloy maintains the oldest, continuous
operation argon oxygen decarburization refining vessel in
the world. We have been melting high quality grades of
stainless steel for half a century for some of the most
important oil, gas, and defense applications.

I am here today because I feel strongly that the
anti-dumping duty Orders on stainless bar from Brazil,
India, Japan, and Spain must continue. Since the last
review, we have continued to see the benefits of the
anti-dumping Orders on our stainless bar business. These

Orders have permitted us to increase our production and
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employment and reinvest in our company.

Since 2008, Electralloy had installed additional
re-melt capacity which has enabled us to significantly
improve our overall capacity. In addition, Electralloy
built a raw products finishing facility, investing in a hot
working facility, built a premium heat treat facility and is
currently building a complete small diameter bar processing
facility.

Through these investments, we have increased our
production, improved efficiencies, and reduced our costs
over the period of review. The over $70 million of
investment efforts by my company will be significantly
undermined if the anti-dumping duty Orders are revoked.
Based upon our history, we would expect to lose as much as
50 percent of our bar business within two years of the
Orders being revoked. We compete directly with imports from
each of these subject countries. In fact, some of our
largest customers have already expressed to us that
producers from the subject countries are interested in
supplying them with stainless bar.

The foreign producers in Brazil, India, Japan,
and Spain have substantial overcapacity to produce stainless
steel. They want to export it to the U.S. because of the
size and ease of market access to this market. For example,

we compete directly with Austrian producer, Voestalpine who
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owns the parent company of the Brazilian producer Villares
Metals. To date, Voestalpine has already filed over 500
exclusion requests concerning stainless steel bar in the
Section 232 Program. And I believe that if those exclusion
requests are granted, it would provide Valerus Metals with
another avenue to access the U.S. market.

Lifting these Orders at this time would be
devastating to my company. We would almost certainly lose
business to our foreign competitors who will reenter this
market by underselling us and the downward pricing pressure
would return.

In summary, these Orders remain vitally
important to Electrolloy. Without the continuation of these
Orders, the market will quickly return to the injurious
conditions and our existing investment and any future
investment will be in jeopardy. Thank you for your
attention.

MR. LASOFF: Our next witness will be Valter
Viero of the Valbruna Group.

STATEMENT OF VALTER VIERO

MR. VIERO: Good morning members of the
Commission. My name is Valter Viero. I am the Secretary of
the Valbruna Group, a global producer of stainless steel and
(nickel alloy long products and the parent company of

Valbruna Slater Stainless, Inc.
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Valbruna Slater is located in Fort Wayne,
Indiana and employs more than 130 people at this facility.
In total, we have approximately 250 people employed in the
United States. Valbruna Slater is engaged in the production
of specialty steel products, but our primary focus is on
stainless steel bar.

The Valbruna Group purchased the Fort Wayne
facility out of bankruptcy from Slater Steel in 2004. Since
that time, Valbruna Slater has invested more than 80 million
U.S. dollars to upgrade our facility. In 2014, Valbruna
Slater announced that 30.5 million investment program to
expand the Fort Wayne site, including the construction of
166,000 square foot addition to the plant, adding about 45
new jobs.

Over the past three years alone, Valbruna Slater
has invested close to $30 million in new capital
expenditures, including a new bar code processing line. The
new line will enable Valbruna Slater to produce a range of
product dimensions and service a broader range of customers;
particularly, in the smaller diameter bars. Additional
investments are in the planning stages.

Our ability to generate an adequate return on
our investments, however, will be significantly undermined
if the anti-dumping duties Orders against the four subject

countries are revoked. This Commission is familiar with
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Valbruna and our decade long struggle against the largest
India stainless steel bar producer, Viraj.

Viraj misappropriated Valbruna's trade secrets
through the bribing of former Valbruna employee who stole
Valbruna's confidential production information. Those
claims, which were validated in criminal court in Europe,
became the subject of a 2014 Section 337 case before this
Commission, which results in a default judgment and the
issuance of a 16.7 year limited Exclusion Order from the
U.S. market against Viraj.

The scope of the Exclusion Order includes the
subject import stainless steel bars. The default judgment
was the result of the finding by the ITC administrative law
judge that Viraj had destroyed evidence and lied under oath
regarding the theft. The Commission upheld all these
findings in its imposing the remedy.

Even putting aside the Section 337
investigation, India continues to be the primary threat to
our company and our investments in the United States. 1In
2001, India was, unfortunately, exempted from the Section
201 remedy, which lead to an unprecedented surge in Indian
imports over the next 15 years. 1India became the dominant
low price force in the U.S. stainless steel bar market over
that period, even in the face of the existing anti-dumping

Order.
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The principal reason was that two of the largest
producers, Viraj and Venus, managed to get provisionally
revoked from the Order to the point that over the most
recent period of review imports of stainless bar from India
rose to levels that were more than five times the levels
that existed when the case was first brought in 1993.

Viraj and Venus were major factors in these
increases and their aggressive behavior following the
provision of revocation is extractive as an example of what
may happen if those Orders are revoked. The rise of the
Indian industry has also grown dramatically since the time
of the original investigation. At that time, there were
only five known producers of Indian stainless steel bars.
Today, there are at least 24.

While the Department of Commerce reinstated the
anti-dumping duty Orders against Venus and Viraj earlier
this year, there is no question that with India's growth in
production, export orientation, and vast amount of excess
capacity other Indian producers will find a way to target
the U.S. market regardless of the Exclusion Order against
Viraj as well as the existence of the recently implemented
Section 232 tariffs.

I have read Respondents' claim that Section 232
is a cushion that will ensure that the domestic stainless

bar industry will not suffer a recurrence of injury if these
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Orders are revoked. Nothing we have experienced to date has
given us any confidence that these tariffs will substitute
for the stability that the current Orders have provided, at
least with respect to Brazil, Japan, and Spain. And now
since we have the full coverage again, India as well.

Therefore, I respectfully request that the
Commission extend these Orders. Thank you for your kind
attention.

MR. LASOFF: Thank you. Our next witness will
be Edward Blot, Ed Blot & Associates.

STATEMENT OF MR. EDWARD BLOT

MR. BLOT: Good morning. I am Edward Blot,
president of Ed Blot & Associates, and my company provides
consultant services to North American producers,
distributors, and consumers of specialty metals. As a
regular part of these services, I provide market analysis
and forecasts concerning stainless products, including
stainless bar.

This morning I will address three topics
supporting the industry's position that the current Orders
on stainless bar from the subject countries should not be
revoked. For instance, I will discuss the channels of
distribution to the marketplace. Second, I will present my
forecast for demand over the next few years. And third, I

will give my views on why imports of stainless bar from the
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countries represented at this hearing, along with India,
will increase if the Orders are revoked.

Now unlike most other steel products that are
sold directly to end users, stainless bar is primarily sold
to distributors, as detailed in the staff report. U.S.
market sales of stainless bar are made primarily to large
distributors that, in turn, sell to end users and smaller
distributors.

There are two types of large distributors in the
market -- national service center chains and master
distributors. The national service center chains purchase
stainless bar from both U.S. producers and importers and
warehouse a wide variety of specialty niche and standard
grades in many sizes. They sell to both end users and
smaller service centers.

Master distributors generally purchase large
quantities of specialty niche and standard grades in many
sizes from trading companies who have affiliations with
foreign mills. They sell primarily to service centers and
not directly to end users. Respondents seem to suggest that
the stainless bar market is segmented into standard and
specialty products, but they completely mistake the nature
of the stainless bar industry. The market for stainless bar
comprises a continuum of various bar products from the

standard grades to the very specialized niche products.
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Because products from any producer are
interchangeable, the channels of distribution system affords
distributors the opportunity to inventory a full line of
stainless bar products from a variety of domestic and import
sources. Distributors tell me that most foreign stainless
bar producers want to sell what they can in their home
markets and then export their excess capacity.

The U.S. market is attractive because of its
size and access through this distribution network. Price,
including the volume discounts, becomes the number one
factor in the purchasing decision, as reported by those
responding to the Commission's questionnaire.

Now I'd like to present my forecast for
consumption of stainless bar for the next few years. The
staff report indicates that consumption of stainless bar
increased 3.3 percent from 2005 to 2017. My current
forecast for stainless bar consumption this year is about a
5.4 percent increase over 2017 and not the 17.5 percent
increase Respondents claimed based on first quarter 2018
data. I also project an annual growth rate slightly above
forecasted GDP during the next two years.

Now the last topic I want to address is the
ability of the producers in the subject countries to
increase stainless bar imports if the Orders are revoked.

Valerus Metals states that their 232 stainless bar quota
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limits how much they can ship, but this can change any time
and also has no effect on their ability to disrupt the U.S.
market with unfair prices. They further state that they are
end user focused, however Villeres' part of the Voestalpine
Group, who has distribution in the U.S., if the Orders are
revoked Villares has a ready and able channel of
distribution to this market.

The Japanese stainless bar producers submitted
limited data, but are export oriented, shipping over 50,000
tons worldwide last year. They claimed exports to the U.S.
are high end, niche products, but this so-called focus is
probably due to a 61.47 percent duty. Now when the
stainless angle orders were revoked in 2006, Japanese
producers, including some of the producers covered by this
review, reentered the U.S. market.

In fact, during the period of review, the
Japanese producers have increased stainless angle imports to
established U.S. distributors each year and have already
exceeded 2017 levels so far this year. If the Japanese
producers are not interested in this market why are they
shipping this high volume standard product if only
interested in high end niche products as they claim?

Now all the Spanish producers claim to be close
to their capacity levels and focus on the EU markets. My

market sources tell me that Sidenor has been a supplier of
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carbon and alloy bar to the U.S. importer Magellan
Corporation for many years, so they are interested in the
U.S. market. After former carpenter employee left and
joined Magellan, Sidenor became very active in the stainless
bar market; especially, with an initial zero percent duty
applied to them. Imports from Spain increased fivefold in
2016 over the 2015 level, but then decreased substantially
beginning in 2017 after an administrative review put the
margin at 62.85 percent. This shows that the Spanish
producers are unable to export to the U.S. market in
significant quantities without dumping.

Now Olarra states that they are not interested
in this market because their sister company, Roddaciai in
Italy supplies the market with the same products they
produce. According to their website, Olarra produces
stainless flat bars, which Roddaciai does not. Stainless
flat bars are about 7 percent of the total U.S. market,
according to my research. So that part of the market would
also be available to Alar if the Orders were revoked.

Also, Olarra's website indicates they produce
stainless bars greater than Olarra capability and they were
imports in these size ranges during the entire review
period. In addition, Olarra is owned by the Tubacex Group,
which has a U.S. distribution system in place and could

easily facilitate increased sales by Olarra.
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I'd 1like to make one final comment on Olarra.
Two years ago they, along with Conje in Italy, testified
before this Commission at the stainless rod sunset review
and stated there was no interest in this market. I gave my
insights as to why both producers would re-enter the market;
however, the Orders on stainless rod were revoked, effective
June of 2015.

Last year's stainless rod imports from Italy
increased over 400 percent from 2015 and Spanish rod imports
during the first half of this year alone have tripled over
last year's imports. I am hopeful that the Commission will
weigh what the Spanish producers say versus what they
actually have demonstrated.

During the period of review, Viraj and Venus
were the major Indian suppliers of stainless bar to the U.S.
market. Viraj is now under a 337 Exclusion Order, but when
it was issued two years ago, Venus not only increased its
imports of stainless bar because they were not under Orders
at that time, but also established distribution locations
with an increased sales force. Three months ago the
anti-dumping Orders on Venus and Viraj were reinstated as a
result of the change in circumstance review, so this fact
must be definitely considered for continuing the Orders.

As noted in the industry brief, there are 24

known Indian producers of stainless bar and one of the
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newest, Jindal Stainless, a flat roll producer, started
shipping once the Viraj Exclusion Order was issued,
demonstrating their ability to shift production from one
product to another in response to any orders. The Indian
stainless bar industry is many times larger than it was at
the time of the original investigation and the industry has
huge capacity to export to the U.S. market, regardless of
whether or not Venus or Viraj ships here.

Now to summarize my comments, stainless bar is
both a standard and a specialty product that is fungible and
generally substitutable between subject imports and domestic
producers where quality is a given and price, including
volume discounts, are the number one decision maker.

My forecast is for stainless bar consumption to
continue growing modestly. All the producers subject to the
Orders, including reinstated Venus and Viraj, are export
oriented, as I stated and have channels of distribution to
this market already established. Thank you for listening to
my market analysis.

MR. LASOFF: Our next witness will be Mr.
Michael Kerwin of Georgetown Economic Services.

STATEMENT OF MR. MICHAEL KERWIN

MR. KERWIN: Good morning. I'm Michael Kerwin
with Georgetown Economic Services. This morning I'd like to

discuss the likelihood subject imports will return to the

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

52

U.S. market in significant volumes and injurious prices and
the likely impact of those imports on the already vulnerable
domestic industry. We have distributed to you the
proprietary version of a PowerPoint presentation that will
accompany my testimony and we will display the public
version of that presentation.

Let's first consider the individual subject
countries and the likelihood that they will return to the
U.S. market in substantial volumes if the Orders are
revoked. The behavior of the subject producers during the
original period of investigation is of direct relevance in
assessing their likely behavior in the event of revocation.
And as shown in Slide 2, imports from Brazil increased
significantly over the POI. Further Brazilian producers
currently have sufficient idle capacity to ship in volumes
in excess of those in the pre-Order period, as shown in
Slide 3.

While these data support our case, we feel that
they are likely understated. Just yesterday morning, we
received new information from an independent monitoring
service of the steel industry. As shown in Slide 4, these
data call into question the capacity and excess capacity
information as it has been summarized in the pre-hearing
report, and this applies to each of the subject countries.

As shown in the following slide, Brazil is also export
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oriented. Slide 6 shows that Brazil has aimed an increasing
large element of its exports of stainless bar towards the
United States.

Now let's review some of the same issues in
relation to India. During the original period of
investigation, imports from India more than tripled, as
shown in Slide 7. Since the time of the investigation, the
stainless bar industry in India has grown dramatically from
5 to 24 producers, although just 10 of these companies
responded to the Commission's questionnaire.

Even based on these limited data, as shown in
Slide 8, the Indian industry's current idle capacity dwarfs
its peak exports to the U.S. market in the pre-Order period.
Further, as shown in Slide 9, use of that excess capacity
would allow the Indian industry to greatly exceed its
penetration in relation to the original POI and grab a
highly significant share of the total U.S. market for
stainless bar.

Given the lack of complete participation by the
Indian industry, the data of the pre-hearing report
significantly understate the industry's ability to ship to
the U.S. market. Slide 10 illustrates the disparities in
the Indian capacity and excess capacity data supplies by our
independent source versus that shown in the staff report.

While the Respondents have asserted that the
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Section 337 Exclusion Order against Viraj will act to limit
imports from India, the fact is that the Indian industry is
much larger than that one company. The next slide shows
just how significant the capacities of the non-responding
members of the Indian industry are. Finally, as shown in
Slide 12, the Indian industry is extremely export oriented.

As to Japan, the Commission has received just
four questionnaire responses from the Japanese producers and
thus, the available data understate the true size of the
industry. Nevertheless, even these data support the
conclusion that imports from Japan are likely to increase
injurious levels in the event of revocation. At the time of
the original investigation, as shown in Slide 13, Japan was
the largest source of subject imports and its volumes
increased.

As shown in Slide 14, even the responding
Japanese producers have sufficient excess capacity to
approach peak shipments to the U.S. market during the
pre-Order period. A fuller picture of the industry,
however, is provided by our independent source and
summarized in Slide 15, which shows that the Japanese
industry is significantly larger than what is shown in the
questionnaire responses and it has ample capacity to ship
large volumes to the U.S. market.

Questionnaire data and public information, both
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show that the Japanese stainless bar industry is export
oriented. 1Indeed, the public data show that Japan's exports
during the current review period were comparable to those in
the second review when the Commission found that Japan was
export oriented.

Data on Spain also demonstrate that it is likely
to ship significant volumes in the event of revocation. As
shown in Slide 17, Spain was the second largest source of
subject imports during the original POI and it showed
healthy growth over the period. Data from responding
Spanish producers show that the industry has ample capacity
to significantly increase exports of stainless bar to the
U.S. market in relation to the peak levels shown in the
pre-Order period.

As shown in Slide 19, these data are understated
and the size and excess capacity of the Spanish industry is
larger than that shown in the pre-hearing report. As
summarized in Slide 20, the Spanish industry producing
stainless steel bar is also highly export oriented.

When the data of the subject producers are
reviewed on a cumulated basis, it is clear that volumes are
very likely to increase if they Orders are revoked. This
slide shows that the subject imports demonstrated their
ability to increase rapidly during the original period of

investigation. As to their current condition, Slide 22
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shows that participating producers in the subject countries
have sufficient excess capacity to increase their shipments
to the U.S. market multiple times over in relation to their
pre-Order peak.

Indeed, even on the basis of the producers that
actually submitted a questionnaire response, as shown in
Slide 23, excess capacity in the subject countries, as a
whole, could supply the majority of U.S. demand for
stainless steel bar.

In light of this ability, it is clear that the
volumes of subject imports are likely to increase
significantly if the Orders are revoked. Available evidence
also shows that these increased volumes of subject imports
will be sold at prices that will undercut domestic producers
and cause negative price effects.

As shown in Slide 24, price remains a key
purchasing factor in the U.S. market for stainless bar.
Virtually all purchasers stated that price was very
important to their purchasing decisions. Further, price was
ranked among the top three factors in purchasing decisions
more often than any other factor and nearly all purchasers
said they usually or sometimes purchased the lowest priced
stainless steel bar.

Despite the continued presence of the

antidumping duty orders, the data of the staff report show

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

57

that the subject imports undersold domestic producer prices
during the period of review.

This underselling while under order shows that
contrary to the respondent protestations, subject imports
are being sold primarily on the basis of price. The degree
and extent of underselling will only worsen if the orders
are revoked.

The likelihood of negative price effects on the
domestic industry as a result of this aggressive pricing by
the subject imports was borne out in the statements of
responding purchasers as summarized in Slide 26.

The respondents would have you believe that
because the domestic industry showed some modest
improvements in operating and financial indicators between
2015 and 2017, it is in strong shape to withstand the
onslaught of subject imports that would likely follow
revocation.

Taking a step back, however, we see Jjust how
vulnerable the domestic industry actually is. When the
current period of review as whole is considered, the
domestic industry showed a net income of just 0.4% of sales
value, barely above break-even.

Even in the purported banner year of 2017, the
domestic industry's operating income margin was just 4.8%,

which was very similar to that shown in the first review in
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1999, when the Commission found the industry to be
vulnerable. Industry capacity utilization is also extremely
weak at 45.6% in 2017, lower than in the original
investigation or any of the previous Sunset Reviews.

Since the original investigation, the domestic
industry has made investments in new capacity in an effort
to serve a growing U.S. market. But the vast majority of
growth in the market has been taken by nonsubject imports as
shown in Slide 28.

As a result, nonsubject imports share of the
U.S. market has jumped dramatically since the original POI.
As imports have increased their share of the market,
domestic industry capacity utilization has declined. As you
see in this graph, as bad as things were in terms of
utilization at the time of the original investigation, they
have gotten worse since then and bottomed out in the current
period of review.

Despite the assertions of the respondents, an
industry with a capacity utilization below 50% is not
healthy. Further, the data that have been provided in the
producers' questionnaires have been reviewed by the
Commission staff and the domestic producers stand by the
data that have been provided.

The next slide summarizes some of the key

indicators of the domestic industry's health since the time
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of the original investigation and across the review periods.
These trends succinctly summarize the current vulnerability
of the domestic industry.

The last full Sunset Review on stainless steel
bar was the second review which encompassed full-year data
through 2005. In that review, the Commission found that
subject imports from Brazil, India, Japan and Spain were
likely to increase significantly in volume and market share
and be sold at prices that would undersell the domestic
industry, thereby causing price suppression or depression.

The Commission concluded that this was likely to
result in declines in the domestic industry's trade
indicators and financial performance. While the domestic
industry's performance was weak at the time of the second
review, conditions have actually deteriorated since then, as
summarized in our final slide.

Despite an 8% increase in consumption of
stainless steel bar since 2005, the domestic industry's
quantity and value of U.S. shipments, gross profit,
operating income and average unit sales value per ton, were
all actually lower in 2017 than at the time of the second
review.

Simply put, the domestic industry is not in a
"favorable economic condition”™ as asserted by the

respondents. Rather, the domestic industry is in a
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vulnerable condition given that subject imports are likely
to increase in volume and market share and cause negative
price effects, the revocation of these orders is likely to
cause the domestic industry to return to a condition of
material injury.

On that basis, the orders on imports of
stainless steel bar from Brazil, India, Japan and Spain
should be maintained for an additional five years. Thank
you very much. That concludes my testimony.

MR. LASOFF: Our last witness this morning is my
colleague, Grace Kim. Prior to that, could we get a time
check, please? Twelve minutes. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF GRACE W. KIM

MS. KIM: Good morning. For the record, I am
Grace Kim of Kelley Drye & Warren. And I would like to
conclude our panel's testimony this morning by addressing a
few legal issues presented in this case.

First, cumulation. We have summarized in our
brief the record evidence showing that the statutory factor
requiring a reasonable overlap of competition is net in this
case. Only the Japanese respondents have contested that
argument. Despite their strong record evidence of
fungibility between subject imports and the domestic like
product, the Japanese respondents contend that imports from

Japan have limited fungibility because they are focused on
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selling niche products in the United States.

They also argue a lack of overlap in geographic
markets and channels of distribution. These arguments,
however, are not supported by the record. All U.S.
producers and a majority of responding importers and
purchasers reported that the U.S. product and subject
imports were always or frequently interchangeable.

Claims of differences in product mix is also
unpersuasive because as the Commission has consistently
found, the current composition of subject imports is
affected by the discipline of the orders and therefore does
not indicate their likely post-revocation behavior.

In addition, there is also an overlap in
geographic markets and channels of distribution here. The
Japanese respondents failed to recognize that the relevant
inquiry in a Sunset Review is not whether there is a
reasonable overlap in competition today, but whether there
would likely be a reasonable overlap in competition in the
event of revocation.

Other arguments advanced by respondents as
subject imports from Brazil, Japan and Spain would have no
discernible adverse impact on the U.S. industry, are also
unavailing. In support of their argument, they focus
largely on the low import volumes or higher prices after the

orders were issued, but ignore the pre-order prices and
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volumes that led to the order's imposition.

Both Villares and Sidenor claim that their
imports have been low, despite receiving zero dumping
rates., and that such volumes will remain small upon
revocation of the orders. The Commission has consistently
recognized that the very existence of an order, even with
the low or zero margin, can inhibit import volumes.

As our brief details, each of the subject
countries is likely to have significant adverse effects on
the domestic industry absent these orders, based on their
significant capacity, idle capacity, export orientation and
the prevalent underselling both before and after the orders
were imposed, as well as the attractiveness of the U.S.
market for stainless bar.

Respondents next try to identify competitive
conditions that allegedly differentiate their imports.
Villares argues that the Brazilian industry is smaller and
that it is the only subject country that is subject to a
quota instead of a tariff under Section 232. First, the
disparity and size of an industry is not a basis for
decumulation.

The Commission has rejected this argument in
other cases, finding that there is no indication that any
differences in the sizes of the subject industries would

result in subject imports from competing under different
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conditions of competition in the event of revocation.

Second, the claim that Brazil is different
because it is subject to a quote rather than tariffs, is
also unavailing because it is still covered by the Section
232 remedy, as are the other subject imports.

Villares also claims a difference in the product
mix and channel of distribution, but again, the post-order
composition of subject imports and sales channel do not
indicate the likely volume and sales channel if the order is
revoked.

Next, the Japanese respondents attempt to
differentiate Japan by claiming that Japanese producers are
not export-oriented and are not being pushed toward the U.S.
market because of third-country trade remedies. And that
Japanese imports have accounted for a small share of U.S.
consumption. Notably, the Japanese respondents appear to
concede that the other subject countries are export-oriented
and would likely target the U.S. market upon revocation of
the orders.

And contrary to the Japanese producers' claims,
the record shows that Japan continues to export significant
volumes of stainless bar. In fact, Japan's export volumes
during the review period were similar to the volumes
exported in prior reviews when the Commission found Japan to

be export-oriented.
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Finally, contrary to the Japanese respondents'
claim, there is no significant difference in the import
penetration among the subject countries during the
post-order period. Importantly, the statute directs the
Commission to cumulate imports from countries, that each
accounts individually for a very small percentage of total
market penetration, but when combined, may cause material
injury. The very purpose of cumulation is to capture the
hammering effect of subject imports.

The Spanish respondents claim that Spain should
not be cumulated, largely because Spain is the only subject
country that has an affiliated member of a domestic
industry. That affiliation, however, existed in the two
prior reviews, but the Commission did not find this factor
sufficient to decumulate Spain.

Now, while the Commission may have decumulated
Spain in the 2016 Sunset Review regarding stainless steel
wire rod, it did so on other grounds. Specifically, the
Commission found that Spain would likely have no discernible
adverse impact on the domestic industry, a fact which is not
present in this review and it's not on any differences in
likely conditions of competition.

The Spanish producers also claim that they are
not export oriented because their shipments are to Spain and

EU markets that are in close proximity to Spain. The
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Commission, however, normally assess export orientation on
the basis of all exports, and not on geographic regions.

Moreover, the Commission did not find the
Spanish producers' focus on the EU market as a significant
difference to warrant decumulation of Spain in the prior
review. Rather, the Commission found that all subject
countries exported significant volumes of their production,
which remains true in this case. Thus, contrary to
respondents' arguments, there is no justification to
decumulate any of the subject countries in this review.

Next, I would like to briefly comment on the
issue of nonsubject imports in this case. Respondents argue
that because nonsubject imports have increased their share
dramatically since the orders were imposed, that revocation
of the orders will not adversely impact the domestic
industry. The Commission, however, has found in other
Sunset cases that the presence of nonsubject imports
actually increased the 1likely of injurious effects on the
domestic industry.

Similarly here, the growing presence of
nonsubject imports in this case is an important condition of
competition that makes the domestic industry extremely
vulnerable to renewed injury from subject imports if the
orders are revoked.

There is no evidence that the increased presence
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of nonsubject imports would preclude subject imports from
taking market share from, and having a significant impact on
the domestic industry if the orders are lifted, especially
given the excess capacity in the subject countries, their
export orientation and the relative attractiveness of the
U.S. market.

Because stainless steel bar competes on the
basis of price, the increased competition between subject
and nonsubject imports would likely result in price
depression and loss of further market share for the U.S.
industry.

Finally, I would like to briefly comment on
Section 232. As Mr. Lasoff stated in his opening remark,
the Section 232 action will not prevent the recurrence of
injury to the domestic industry and does not warrant
termination of the orders.

Similar to the Commission's finding in the
Sunset Review concerning tin and chromium-coated sheet steel
from Japan, the record in this case does not provide any
specific insight into how the Section 232 tariffs or quota
will affect the U.S. stainless bar industry over the
reasonably foreseeable future.

The Section 232 remedy was implemented on March
23rd, 2018, and did not even apply to Brazil or Spain until

June 1st, 2018. The Commission here has only collected data
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through March, 2018, in this case. At this point, there's
just too much uncertainty to project the duration or form of
the Section 232 program, or whether the tariffs or quota
will continue to apply to subject products.

Even if the Section 232 tariffs were to continue
to apply into the reasonably foreseeable future, that remedy
alone would not address the vast majority of dumping by, and
resultant injury from subject imports. As the Commerce
Department found, the dumping margins that would be likely
to prevail upon revocation well exceed 25% for Japan and
Spain and there are also current margins above 25% in effect
for several Indian producers.

Based on the record before the Commission, it is
impossible to conclude that the Section 232 remedy, which
was intended to be additive with the antidumping duties,
will prevent continued or recurrent material injury to the
vulnerable stainless bar industry, such as to warrant
revocation of the orders here.

For this reason, we urge the Commission to focus
on the record before the Commission and not speculate on the
potential effects of the program whose scope and duration is
unknown and whose impact on the market has yet to be
experienced.

One most last point on 232, the ITC has

previously conducted Sunset Reviews of steel products that
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were subject to global safeguard tariffs in 2003. And in
each case, the majority of Commissioners determined that
revocation of the orders would be likely to materially

injure the domestic industry, despite the Section 201

safeguard tariffs. The Commission should reach the same
conclusion here. Thank you. That concludes our affirmative
testimony.

MR. LASOFF: That concludes the direct testimony
of the domestic industry. Members of the Commission, Mr.
Chairman, we welcome your questions.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: All right. Thank you all
for appearing here today. We will now begin Commissioner's
questions, beginning with me. And I'm gonna go ahead and
start with the whole issue of the Section 232 program. Mr.
Lasoff and Ms. Kim, you both addressed it. And any of the
other witnesses are welcome to address this question as
well.

You all assert that the Section 232 program is
full of uncertainty on many fronts, which raises concerns on
whether this program will bring stability to the domestic
stainless steel bar market, so as to warrant termination of
the orders. And you argue this at Page 42 of your brief.
How do you propose that we address this alleged uncertainty
in our analysis?

MS. KIM: Well, I think it's very similar to the
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tin and chromium steel sheet case. Like I just said, there
is uncertainty. There is a lot of--as Mr. Lasoff mentioned
in his opening remarks--there is a very extensive exclusion
process here, none of which have even been addressed or
granted. So there's uncertainty as to which products will
actually be covered.

There are ongoing negotiations with several of
our U.S. trading partners to suggest that any country could
be immediately excluded from the Section 232 remedy at any
moment. And Commerce Secretary Ross has specifically said
that this remedy could be cancelled at any time. And
there's also some legal challenges here at both the WTO, in
the U.S. courts and in Congress, challenging the
constitutionality of the 232 remedy.

So right now, we would say that the record here
only goes through March. It's still too very early to show
what the experience or impact has been on the U.S. industry.
So just as the Commission found in the recent Sunset case of
tin and chromium steel sheet, it's still too early to give
any weight to the 232 program.

MR. LASOFF: Let me just supplement that and
focus a little bit more directly on your question as to what
should the Commission do. And we do cite the tin sheet case
and the Commission concluded that it was speculative, it was

premature at that particular time. There was a little
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different procedural posture as to where the 232 was at the
time of the hearing, the remedy had not even been proposed.

But I think we still go to the issue of, "What
do you have in the record in terms of showing the impact?"
Now, granted, we are not going to deny that this is a
condition of competition and may, depending on the
uncertainty and how this plays out, how the 23,000 product
exclusion requests are resolved, how the negotiations of the
many countries that are seeking to move this from a tariff
to a quota, those negotiations are going on as well.

We ask you essentially to acknowledge it's a
condition of competition, but you have developed a good
record in this case. The purpose of the antidumping orders
is very different from the purpose that was intended in the
Section 232 investigation. So I think, to some degree,
you're compelled again to focus on the record you have
before you.

Now, our industry witnesses are certainly here
to answer questions in terms of what has been their
experience in the market to this development thus far. It's
on the front page of the American Metal Market every day,
and obviously their customers come in and wanna talk about
it. And we welcome you addressing some of those questions
to them in order to perhaps provide at least some factual

evidence regarding potential impact.
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But from a pure legal perspective, you know, we
see this now as still something that you don't have a
factual record at this point as the same thing that occurred
during the tin sheet case, that would allow you to say that
an order should be revoked based on the existence of a
particular tariff and a particular gquota that may or may not
cover certain products.

MR. ZIMMER: Chris Zimmer, I'd like to give some
further color of what we see in the marketplace. This
Section 232 has been uncertain, it continues to be
uncertain, both as we analyze the marketplace and what it
means to our business.

An early anticipation was that we expected a
shift in business, and a pick up in orders for us. What we
found has been surprising, that a number of the customers
trying to make sense of 232, the uncertainty, many have
elected to maintain their current supply chain, not shift
orders, even though the pricing would suggest that's the
best business decision.

And the feedback that we get is the uncertainty.
They feel as if this could change at a moment, and they
don't want to go ahead and undo what they've been doing for
a number of years. So these decisions that would otherwise
seem like a shift should be coming because of prices, the

feeling in the marketplace is that they could change at any
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time, so they haven't shifted those order books. They
continue to maintain those existing supply chains.

MR. ROMANS: This is Brian Romans. From our
standpoint, too, I think the other important factor out
there is, as Master Distributors, as was talked about
earlier, the inventory levels are still heavy there.
They're still high. We know that a lot of that was brought
in ahead, but also we feel like, you know, they're gonna try
to work those inventories until they see if there's a
decision made or not, if there's any change. As we said,
there's so much uncertainty out there. There's so much
question. And before they change buying patterns, it's
gonna take some time, we feel.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Thank you for your
responses. I've heard the word "uncertainty" many times
today. But one thing that is certain is right now, the
tariffs are being imposed, correct? And so —--

MR. LASOFF: That is correct.

MS. KIM: If I could just add. Yes, the tariffs
have been imposed, but like I said, for Brazil and Spain,
the tariffs did not go into effect until June. And the
Commission has collected data through March. And we did
take a look at Second Quarter import volumes and overall, I
believe, the steel imports have actually increased.

And I'll let Mr. Blot chime in on that, 'cuz I
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can't remember the actual numbers there. But maybe not from
the subject countries, you know, particularly, but overall,
the steel imports have increased. And to the extent that
the subject countries did not increase, it's because of the
existing antidumping duty orders.

MR. BLOT: Mr. Chairman, this is Ed Blot. To
give you some statistics on what the industry has been
telling you about their concerns that they're not really
hearing from their customers and why supplies have really
not changed -- if you'll take a look at the first half data
for this year, and I know that's not in your staff report,
but you have the ITC database through May. You have the
SEMA information through June.

The total imports during the first half of this
year are over 91,000 tons of stainless steel bar. That's a
20% increase over the first half of last year. It's a 10%
increase over the second half of last year. Imports have
not slowed down. As a matter of fact, during the first ten
days of this year, imports of stainless steel bar, around
6,500 tons. What does that mean? If it keeps going, it'll
be higher than June.

Will there be eventually a change going on? I
don't know as far as that. But the statistics will tell you
there has been no change in the impact of imports coming

into the country as a result of 232.
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MR. ZIMMER: Chris Zimmer. Just wanted to
follow up to that. The buying decisions are predicated upon
the lead time. Oftentimes, it's eight to twelve weeks,
sometimes sixteen weeks before those orders actually come in
and would be subject to the tariffs. So I think it speaks
to the uncertainty that it's not a decision where they're
making a buying decision today and it shows up tomorrow on
their docks.

But I think there's a big belief that even when
you look at that delivery window of eight, twelve, sixteen
weeks, that many people believe as quickly as it came, it'll
go away, and I think that's why they continue to maintain
those offshore buying decisions, going based upon a price
that--and in most of their estimates won't include 232--they
just don't believe it's gonna be around. It's a tool maybe
for another bigger initiative.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: So you don't anticipate a
change in demand due to the 232 tariffs?

MR. ZIMMER: We're ready for it. We were
expecting it. But frankly, we're not seeing it.

MS. KIM: Commissioner. Chairman Johanson, if I
could just add one more point. The 25% tariff remedy is
lower than what the Commerce Department has said would be
the margin likely to prevail. And in fact, for Japan, all

Japanese producers are subject to a 61.47% duty right now.

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

75

If that order, if those duties are removed, and they're only
subject to a 25% tariff, they have every incentive to, you
know, to re-enter the market. There's a huge differential
there.

And then, with respect to India, there are also
four major producers that are subject to margins above 25%,
and the margins against Spain as well, were projected to be
in the 62% range, if the orders are revoked. So I would --
you know, I think the Commission should really look at that
factor as further incentive for the subject producers to
return, given the differential in the margins there. Even
if the tariffs were to continue.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Right, all right. All
right. Thank you Ms. Kim and other witnesses. My time has
expired. Commissioner Williamson.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Thank you, Mr.
Chairman, and do want to express my appreciation to all the
witnesses for coming today. Let me continue a little bit
more on the 232. 1Is Brazil, are they subject to a quota or
is it just straight tariffs? I thought I heard someone say
they were on --

MS. KIM: They're certainly subject to a
quota.

MR. LASOFF: Just to provide some context, as

I said this has been an evolving program. The program was
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initially an all tariff program. The administration entered
into negotiations with certain countries --

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: No, I'm aware of
that, yes.

MR. LASOFF: And yes, and Brazil was
initially, when they were in the negotiation, the tariff was
suspended to them. Now there is a quota on all Brazilian
products. 70 percent of their, I believe 2015 through 2017
levels.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: And is it
specifically saying product by product that you can --

MR. LASOFF: The quota categories are actually
based on the SEMA import license categories. So you do have
a category that would include stainless long products.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay. So there
couldn't be -- they couldn't product shift here, is what I'm
-- the question I'm asking.

MR. LASOFF: Probably not within that. They
could product shift from bar to raw and so forth, but within
the general total of a particular quota number.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay. The reason I
ask that is because we've had experience with other
voluntary restraint agreements where of course the
exploiters went up market, and I was curious whether or not

that would be a factor here.
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MR. LASOFF: Well, I'm one of the few people
who's here in this room today who lived through the
voluntary restraint agreements on steel through 1985 and
2000 -- and 1992. There were some significant differences.
Those programs were managed by foreign government. They
were visas.

This is a very unique program in terms of its
management by the administration, by the U.S. Customs.
They're going to be doing the counting. It's going to be a
first come/first serve thing. So, you know, literally this
program could result in boats riding down the ocean, trying
to see who's going to get to the terminal first.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay, thank you.

Let me switch to something else. Mr. Blot, I was very
interested in your testimony. But usually experts also tell
us about their qualifications. I was just curious. Why do
you know so much? What is your background that --

MR. BLOT: Well Commissioner first off, I'm an
old guy. But I've spent about 45 years in this stainless
steel industry. I've worked for producers of stainless
steel for the last 20 years I've had my own consulting
business. So I get around the whole market, talking to
producers, distributors, you know, some of the major end
users. Not just on stainless steel bar but on all stainless

products.
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So all I do is focus. I analyze a lot of
data. I pick up a lot of information, I analyze that, and
that's how I come up with a lot of my, you know, forecasts
if it's a forecast I'm putting together, or an analysis of
what's going to be happening in the market.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Particularly your
forecast, you're projecting a lot lower demand than I think
you said the Respondents were, and I was just curious. What
factors, why do you think that?

MR. BLOT: Well the -- I am not sure why -- I
guess you're going to have to ask the offshore producers why
they're projecting a 17.5 percent demand. The 17.5 percent
is the actual consumption increase first quarter of 2018
versus 2017. That may be what they're doing, is projecting
it that it's going to continue that way.

You have to look at this market and say why
was that big increase there? Well, in 2017, the whole
market -- in 2016, the market was down. So in 2017, the
market was starting to pick up. So you had a low
consumption in 2017 first quarter. If you look at -- and I
always look at more than just one month or one quarter. So
I'll look at halves. So if you look at the second half of
2017, if you look at the market for 2017, second half, and
compare that with the say first quarter of this year, which

you have statistics on, you will find that really the
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increase, the increase in consumption from the first quarter
this year to the first -- second half of last year was only
4.8 percent.

So I'm forecasting a 5.4 percent market
increase when we get through the entire year, all right. So
yes, we've had -- when you compare quarter to quarter like
that, and that's why data can -- you've heard probably
economists, and I'm not an economist, say they can take any
set of data they want and make it say anything they want,
and that's probably true.

But I'm telling you what I analyzed in terms
of why that's happening. Now why will the market grow, you
know, 5.4 percent? Well, the markets for stainless steel
are growing. So they are growing, and I've said this in my
testimony. They can be growing better than the forecasts of
GDP, whether you want to take the Trump forecast for GDP or
you want to take the so-called forecast for GDP, it's still
growing better than that.

But it's not going to be growing at 17.5
percent, you know, and I'll be glad to come back at the end
of this year and buy lunch if I'm wrong.

COMMISSTIONER WILLTAMSON: Thank you.

MR. LASOFF: I would just, Commissioner
Williamson, Mr. Blot is no stranger to this Commission. He

has been before this Commission in original investigations
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and sunset reviews going back to the mid-80's. So, and I
will put his forecasts up over anything that you've seen in
the industry, if you want to go back and look at some of the
old cases.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay. Thank you for
that. Since we have to look at what's originally -- the
future reasonable period of time, what about 2019? You want
to —-

MR. BLOT: Yeah. Well 2019 and 2020, first
off the projection is going to be not gquite as high as that
number. It's going to be better than GDP. During the
beginning of this year, because the market was improving a
little bit, you are seeing an increase in restocking,
because as I mention in my testimony, the majority of
stainless steel bar is going through a distribution
network.

So as distributors saw the market is going to
be improving this year, they had to do some restocking.

They had to get ahead of the game. So they started placing
orders and such, and those orders are being placed with both
domestic producers and obviously offshore producers.

As far as the end use markets that are going
to be affected by that, you've got the energy market, which
is improving a lot this year over the last couple of years.

Automotive is actually coming back this year over last year,
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you know. Not that it's been bad, but it's actually better
than that. You take chemical processing, that's coming in.
You take construction, which we are hopeful for the industry
that it would be some infrastructure programs.

But even without that, you're seeing some
construction programs going on. So those basic markets are
really growing better than the overall economy is growing,
and that's why I do have my forecast up better than GDP for
2019 and 2020.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay.

MR. BLOT: I don't think I answered your
question. I'm trying to --

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: ©No, you did. That's
exactly what -- I'm just thinking about my next question
here. You had also raised the point that the way they're --
I guess it's the master distributors. I don't have your
statement in front of me, but the way they operate, I guess
somewhat at a disadvantage for the domestics competing
against the imports because the master distributors can
source -- can basically provide the customer with the
cheapest product wherever it's from.

Could you elaborate on that, because I was
interested in that argument and the significance here.

MR. BLOT: They're not that many master

distributors of stainless steel bar, you know, around the
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country. So what they've done is they've established a
network of import supply primarily, all right, of having
imports come in, and every -- I won't say every, but I would
say almost every producer in the world is familiar with
these master distributors.

And so if one producer drops out of the
market, as an example in the case of Viraj in India, you've
got a bunch of others ready there and they immediately are
in contact with these master distributors, and they can line
up a network to ship the material in and they negotiate
whatever their price might be.

So they operate as a master distributor, and
the full purpose of the master distributor is to inventory
and sell to distributors. A lot of them are small
distributors. Some of them are larger distributors, and
they're inventorying to really supplement them because a lot
of the national chains and even the smaller distributors are
working on a, you know, economic situation where they're not
allowed to have but so much inventory.

So the master distributors kind of fill that
role, as far as their function in the marketplace, and
they've got the pricing to be able to offer along with it.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Any idea what
percentage of the market they are a significant factor in?

MR. BLOT: I'm sorry. I didn't quite catch
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the question.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Any indication of
what -- what percentage of the market or how much of the
market do they kind of, shall we say, control?

MR. BLOT: It obviously will vary from year to
year. But in my studies over the last ten years or so, it's
probably ranged between 30 and 40 percent.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Oh, so it is --

MR. BLOT: Yeah.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: It is quite
significant?

MR. BLOT: Your master distributors would have
30 to 40 percent of the stainless steel bar market, correct.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. I just
want to add onto that. Our sales to the marketplace go
about 70 percent through distribution. The biggest concern
that we have with that is that it facilitates access into
our market, which is one of the most attractive in the
world, purely based upon pricing.

So it's not required to have a fleet of sales
people to hit the thousands of users. It's an opportunity
for them to meet with one or two major distributors of the
product, and those buying decisions are very largely driven
on price. So the accessibility to our market, more so today

with ease of information, but these distribution networks
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that are in place make it very easy to come into our market,
even without their own sales force.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Oh good, thank you.
Anybody -- my time is expired. Would anybody else want to
add anything to this subject now?

MR. ROMANS: The only thing -- this is Brian
Romans. The thing that I would add to it, that makes the
master distributors very attractive to the imports, is the
amount of volume that they can buy. So you know, they do
buy large volumes and they have agreements to where they'll
buy them over a period of time.

So it's a good way for the importers to use up
their capacity very easily, by shipping -- with long-term
orders, shipping into one location in the U.S. So it makes
it very simple for them.

MR. LASOFF: Just Mr. Williamson, I made note
of this in my opening statement, and you will continue to
see this. But I guess this is one of the unique aspects of
this sector of the industry that you have not seen in the
many steel cases that you have had before you. You have
this unique distribution system that is, to some degree,
almost affiliated with these world networks, and it allows
that very rapid increase or input into a new market.

Every foreign producer, including the subject

producers who say they can't do this or they don't have any
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kind of distribution system, they all know the master
distributors and they all have this ability to enter this
market very, very quickly. That's again one of the very
unique aspects of this industry.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Good, good. Thank
you for those answers.

MR. WELLOCK: I think the bottom line, just to
add onto this is the barriers to entry or in this case the
barriers to reentry are pretty low. So if you develop a
relationship or have a relationship with a master
distributor, you can quickly re-enter the supply chain very
quickly and be up and running.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Good, good. Thank
you.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Commissioner Schmidtlein.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay, thank you
very much. I'd like to thank all the witnesses for being
here as well, and I'd like to go back to the 232 measures.
Starting with the quota for Brazil, if I understand
correctly, this is a straight quota. It's not that once
Brazil hits the quota they --

MR. LASOFF: It is an absolute quota. It is
not a tariff weight quota.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Absolute gquota, not

a tariff rate quota.
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MR. LASOFF: So when that number is hit, there
will be a turnoff, and it's being administered -- in fact,
we're still learning how Customs is going to be
administering it, and even in this past week they've issued
new instructions, and they've taken the annual quota limits
and now they've divided it in terms of quarterly numbers.

So it's not -- it's an absolute quota. It's
been very unique, unlike the textile quotas which are based
on visas that are issued by foreign producers. This set of
quotas is being counted and administered by Customs. But
yes, when a quarterly quota limitation is reached, then
theoretically the importer will not be able to make --

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: They're shut out.

MR. LASOFF: They could put it into bonded
warehouses, but they would not be able to make entry once
the quota --

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay. So it's an
absolute 1limit?

MR. LASOFF: It is an absolute quota, that's

correct.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay. So I have a
couple of questions about that. One, I guess a couple that
are sort of factual in nature. I think I heard someone

testify that that wouldn't stop them from pricing at

injurious levels, given that it's not a tariff. I guess my
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question with regard to that is what incentive would they
have to do that, since the quota is less than what they're
currently bringing in?

Usually companies will price at less than fair
value in order to gain market share. But since they're
limited to an absolute number, why would they -- what would
their incentive be to do that, given that they're already at
a higher level, right?

MR. LASOFF: I understand, and I'll ask some
of the industry folks to talk about perhaps the one
situation that exists with respect to one of the foreign
producers. There is a single producer in Brazil, and they
have argued that, you know, the quota levels, you know, will
in effect limit their ability to access. But a couple
of points we would make in regard to that. First, there is
no preclusion within the quota for them to aggressively go
after a particular end user or a particular market. As
you've heard, this industry does have a lot of very small
niched kind of end use markets. So even without that quota
number, certainly somebody could come in, disrupt it with no
tariffs and through no dumping duties they could literally
disrupt, over a long term situation, the pricing scheme
within a particular market.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Is that likely

though, given that if they're going to divide this into
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quarters? So this small tonnage is now even further
limited? How disruptive could it be, given how small this
amount would be on a quarterly basis, and there's an
absolute 1limit? So buyers would know well, I'm not going to
get any more and Brazil knows I can't gain anymore-?

MR. LASOFF: Well, there is one aspect of the
Brazilian producers, and again it relates more to also the
issue of not subject imports. The Brazilian producer is
part of a vast global corporation that has capabilities to
produce the products. And again, these are very high value,
low volume products that go to particular sectors.

So you know, even within the situation of the
quotas, you can establish access, you know, for your global
network and maybe -- Jack, you've talked about --

MR. SIMMONS: Yeah. The Section 232, I have
two comments on that going back to the Chairman's question.
We've seen a lot of offshore mills eat the 232. So we've
seen very little effect intellectually of any -- any radical
change in the ordering patterns at all. There's a
reluctancy too, and there's some mills, there are some mills
in countries that's literally eating it because of the
uncertainty of what's going on.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: They're absorbing
the tariff you mean? The mills --

MR. SIMMONS: Because it's price sensitive and
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because it's a price negotiation, the 232 is being absorbed.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay. So that --
but that kind of goes to my point, right, because Brazil is
not under a tariff. Brazil is under just an absolute limit.
So my first question was really how, why, what is their
incentive to be disruptive with regard to price, right? So
that's -- that was one of the arguments.

MR. SIMMONS: As Larry mentioned though, it's
a global international company, and product-shifting between
those facilities, and the aggressiveness that we've seen in
the 232 process from Voestalpine, especially on grades and
sizes that are not any way at all consumed in national
security issues, being claimed on a national security and
other basis that they want exclusions for. It really causes
us concern that there's going to be product-shifting between
facilities globally.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: I see. So the
argument would be they're going to price low and then
continue that from a different mill from a non-subject
country?

MR. SIMMONS: Yes ma'am.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. Just to
bring some color to that, I'm familiar with the product

they're bringing in. It's an automotive application that
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was traditionally supplied by domestic mills. They came in
and won business away, purely upon an aggressive price.
That's what they've maintained today. Even this environment
with the opportunity to move prices up, we have no
indications that they have done that or they intend to do
So.

MR. WELLOCK: And another example here in that
area, 1in the automotive area, and this directly impacted
Carpenter.

Over a four year period, Villares has come in
and there was a 20 percent reduction in price, which
dramatically reduced Carpenter's share in the automotive
supply chain for a key customer not only here in the United
States, but because it ends up being global contracts, it
ended up setting a brand new precedent on a global price,
which impacted our share globally. A 232, the quota is not
going to repair that damage.

MR. LASOFF: I would also just add, you know,
to just finish it up, when we were talking about the parent
company, that part of this network, to date they have filed,
and this is with respect to the tariff, because they ship
much of their product from Europe, they have filed, I think
it is close to 500 exclusion requests on a range of high end
stainless steel products, arguing that these are not

produced in the United States or there's no capability to
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produce this.

So we are looking at this not strictly from
the basis of the quota and the quota that's going to
restrain, you know, the direct subject imports. We're
looking at it much broadly, in the broader conditions of
competition that relate to the subject imports as well, the
non-subject imports as well.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: So I guess one
question that comes to mind is couldn't these non-subject
countries do this anyway, right? If your argument is well,
they're going to sort of price lead, I guess, through this
Brazilian affiliate and then source it from a different --
obviously the contracts would have to be with that other
affiliate in the non-subject country. Couldn't they,
wouldn't they, aren't they able to do that anyway right now?

MR. ZIMMER: Yeah. This is Chris Zimmer. As
Bill was saying, they own the global contract. Their
ability to be able to shift that between manufacturing
facilities has been established.

They have a network to be able to do that.
Given the track record of the Voestalpine Group, the
expectation that an exemption would come through, even on an
uncertain action right now, doesn't give a whole lot of
relief to the idea that even if it is maintained, they can't

just shift it off to another facility in a different part of
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the world, because of that network. They're a small
part of a much bigger organization. So it won't, it won't
solve the problem.

MR. KERWIN: Commissioner, if I could add one
point in relation to the points raised by Mr. Wellock and
Mr. Zimmer in relation, that the Brazilian product has been
coming in at aggressive price up until this point. If the
Brazilians want to maintain their existing relationships
with their customers here, their customers are likely to
demand that they keep as close to that price as possible
going forward, and the Brazilian supplier may be likely to
take a longer-term view of things and say I don't know how
long this is going to be in effect for, the 232 remedy. So
I want to keep this customer. I'll suck it up and I will go
and lower the price on that to keep them happy.

We know that at the time that the Section 201
remedy was put into place in 2001 on steel, that that lasted
only 18 months. So I think a foreign producer with a
longer-term vision of -- with so many uncertainties in the
market as to what may happen in relation to the WTO or court
challenges, they might be inclined to go ahead and continue
to offer that price, in the hopes of eventually the 232
falling away and they keep their place in the market.

MR. LASOFF: But even so, being part of the

global network, you know, whether Villares gets the sale or
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maintains the relationships that they have established, they
would be able to provide that product and the industry guys
could confirm that for me, from their other facilities
around the world, and more so those are the kinds of
products that they're filing, you know, their hundreds and
hundreds of exclusion requests on.

MS. KIM: Commissioner Schmidtlein, can I just
-— this is Grace Kim. I just have one additional point.

The United States is Brazil's largest market over the period
of review, and the claim that the quota will limit it, I
mean there's still some uncertainty as to whether the quota
will remain in place.

So I just want to, you know, remind the
Commission that there is still uncertainty as to how these
quotas will be in place. I mean like I said before, the
Commerce Secretary has mentioned that things can change at
any moment. So I just wanted to point that out, that the
United States is Brazil's largest market. So they have a
strong interest in coming back to the U.S. if the remedy is
lifted.

MR. LASOFF: But just to put a final piece on
it, even if the quotas did stay on, the business, the key
element of this business that this one producer has been
going after, they would be able to service that externally,

having established that inroad into this very important
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customer in the automotive market, that essentially removed
on of the domestic producers from that market.

So there is still that ability to be there,
and we would expect it would continue, even if the quota was
in effect in Brazil.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: I'd like to stick to the
issue of Brazil for a moment. Proclamation 9759 of May
31st, 2018 titled "Adjusting Imports of Seal Into the United
States," states that the product-specific quota for Brazil
will remain effective on a long term basis. Doesn't that
give us some type of signal that these might be around for a
while?

MR. LASOFF: I'm going to only respond by
saying that, you know, since the rollout of this program,
there have been a lot of things that were said initially
that haven't gone into place.

You know, I focus on this largely from the
Customs implementation side of it. That's where I practice,
you know. A few weeks after that proclamation was issued, I
got a clarification from Customs over the eligibility of
drawback on Section 232 duties, and they said sure, you can
use drawback.

In the next proclamation, there was --
drawback will not be eligible to Section 232 duties. I'm

not saying, you know, again we don't know what is long term
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with respect to this situation. Yeah, the word
"uncertainty" is perhaps being -- since you think it's being
overused a little bit today.

But I think that is how it is being perceived
within the industry, that yes, there is a quota. The
language was used in a proclamation, and again, you know, I
don't want to look inside the head of the President, which
is to quote something that one of the judges said recently
with respect to a challenge to this.

But we can't make business decision based on
that expectation, and we're just going -- you know, we're
continuing to deal with it, and the business is going to
deal with it and they should be answering this question not
me, that that does not give them the sense of confidence
that these quotas are going to be here long-term.

And then as I discussed with Commissioner
Schmidtlein, the enforcement of this is going to be a
challenging aspect of it as well, and whether or not, you
know, this system will be able to be maintained given the
challenges never faced by the U.S. in terms of administering
an absolute quotas like this.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Yes, Mr. Viero.

MR. VIERO: Valter Viero. My understanding is
that anyway 1f Villares asks for exemption or product

exclusions and those are granted, those would be outside of
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the quota and in addition to the quota. So looking at the
very aggressive stance of their parent company in asking for
product exclusions, this would be a way to substantially
increment the quantities that are permitted under the quota.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: All right. Thank you, Mr.
Viero. With respect to the importance of the increased
tariffs resulting from the Section 232 proceeding, of what
significance is the 25 percent duty rate, given that
Commerce has found that dumping would continue or recur at
margins below this level for imports from India and Brazil,
and largely above this level for imports from Japan and
Spain?

MS. KIM: This is Grace Kim. With respect to
India, there are -- while there are some margins below 25
percent, there are at least four Indian producers that are
subject to a 30.19 rate, and they were the most recent
suppliers in recent years that it had been pricing very
aggressively here.

With respect to Spain, while they were subject
to a very high duty, 62.85 percent for many years, and they
underwent an administrative review at the Commerce
Department a few years ago, and while they did get a zero
percent rate temporarily, in the next administrative review
they were found to be dumping again at 62.85 percent.

Those margins are quite high and noticeably
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they shifted. They shifted their exports from the U.S. to
Canada. When I'm looking at the global trade data, you see a
noticeable shift from 2016 to 2017, a shift -- a diversion
from the U.S. to Canada when they got the higher 62.85
percent rate.

With respect to Brazil, I would say that
Villares has been undergoing administrative review every
year. So they are -- have been under the discipline of the
order. So they either have to price fairly or reduce -- or
send reduced volumes at this time. We have experience from
our Carpenter at least that they have competed directly with
Villares in the U.S. market, and faced, you know, every low
prices from Villares over the Period of Review.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: All right. Thank you Ms.
Kim.

MR. LASOFF: Just to add, and I think is --
this gets a little confusing, but I think it's important to
note that in the role of program in the proclamation, it was
made very clear that this program was intended to address a
national security kind of global capacity type of situation.

But the President also made it very, very
clear, when he decided that the dumping duties would be
additive to the Section 232 duties, that there was a
difference and a unique aspect to the issues that were being

addressed there.
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So yes, you can get into this process of
trying to say well, are the Section 232 duties higher than
the dumping margins, which of course are always changing and
always subject to administrative review. But I think you
also have to look at these very separately, and as we've
said from the outset, you know, granted in large part
because of the uncertainties, that you want to look at the
record of this case.

Quite frankly when we did our adequacy
comments a year ago, I told these folks, and I'm sure
they're a little upset at me for this, but I told those
folks that this would be a conventional sunset case where
the Commission would look at the likely volume of price and
financial impact, and that it would not be complicated by
this process.

Well it is, and I respect the challenge that
the Commission has in trying to sort this out. They faced
it a few weeks ago, a few months ago with respect to tin
sheet. I think they did a proper conclusion that the record
did not yet exist to allow anything but speculation, and the
Commission denied or agreed that they would not engage in
this kind of speculation.

I don't believe the situation has changed
significantly since then. In fact, one could conclude that

because of the on again/off again, the many proclamations,
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that this situation is even more speculative that it might
have been at the time of your tin sheet.

I'd be happy to engage in that conversation,
but as somebody who kind of advises a lot of -- even some of
the importers on how to manage this thing, there is just
questions about how it's going to be applied and how do you
react to it.

MR. KERWIN: Mr. Chairman, if I could add one
point on that. There's a distinction, of course, between a
dumping order and the imposition of a tariff. One of the
significant differences is while a company's under order, if
they reduce their price, that can be reviewed in the
administrative review. That can be caught up in the
administrative review, and the dumping duty will be
increased on that basis.

On the other hand, if a company is not subject
to a dumping order and is subject to a tariff, there's
nothing to stop them from lowering their price to compensate
for that tariff. So if a foreign producer wants to lower
its price by 25 percent to compensate for the tariff,
there's nothing to stop that. So once a company's not under
order any more, if they lower their price to that extent
then -- to the purchaser in the United States, that's a wash
even if they have to pay the tariff.

So there's a big distinction between an
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anti-dumping duty order, which will have a discipline on the
pricing of the foreign producer, and a tariff, which does
not necessarily have that same discipline.

MR. LASOFF: And that distinction, Mr.
Chairman, actually I've come across that in situations where
companies have said well, I want to share the burden.

I want to share the burden with my customer,
and can I lower my prices? Actually it comes down to the
issue of if there's no dumping duty in place or no dumping
order in place, there is no -- other than, you know,
committing valuation fraud, where you take your price
literally down to a level such that you're not even reaching
your costs, and Customs may look in that under a completely
different framework.

But there's nothing to prevent either the
foreign producer or the importer from sharing the burden or
absorbing the burden. So this is another area of concern as
well, and I see this, and we see this in the marketplace, as
people ask us questions about how they should be pricing,
what they should be doing in this context.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: All right. Thank you all
for your responses. My time has expired. Commissioner
Williamson.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Thank you. Let's

get away from 232 for a while. Has the switch to aluminum
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by some car makers impacted the market, and do you expect
this change to continue in the near term?

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. I'll just
comment. Most of those changes were for the structural
parts of trucks. As stainless long bar producers, we go
into other areas like fuel injectors and brake components
and so forth. So that's probably best towards the carbon
flat guys, moreso than the stainless bar folks.

But the market is fluid. We can see some
recent announcements from Ford about how they're doing some
radical changes of how they're going to go to market and
what they're going to do. But as a stainless bar producer,
the shift to aluminum hasn't impacted us nearly as much as
the flat guys.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay. Is there any
other changes in the technology or things that might
increase the demand for stainless in automotives, automotive
sector?

MR. ZIMMER: When I think about the increased
uses, some focus areas would be more so into construction or
infrastructure. Educations of the market about how use of
stainless steels in bridges and other different components
can help with lower life cycle costs. Many of the
traditional markets, we don't see any significant changes

coming. But we see the domestic infrastructure rebuild and
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the ideas of it being a big area of opportunity for
stainless bar growth.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay, good. Thanks.

MR. LASOFF: One of the challenges, of course,
and again I'd ask the industry guys to rescue me, but
clearly one of the challenges particularly with an
infrastructure is being able to sell on the state agencies
and the federal agencies, on the concept of life cycle
costing, because it is substantially more expensive and a
lot of these state agencies, you know, simply want to go on
a low cost basis.

One of the challenges that this industry
faces, and again please rescue me, is to try to work into
the policy considerations of the specifiers in the state
agencies, the opportunities to use stainless steel.

MR. ROMANS: Yeah. I mean it's a -- at North
America Stainless, this is Brian Romans, you know, a focus
for us has been, you know, growing the rebar market, for
instance. That's the infrastructure, the highway systems,
different things. So that definitely is something that we
see as a growth going forward.

But there's a lot of work that has to be done,
you know. We have to do a lot with engineers and different
things to get that sold. But there is opportunities there

that's going to -- that should be good for the domestic bar
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industry, yes.

MR. WELLOCK: The methodology of specifying
materials for infrastructure, the mind set needs to be
changed, in terms of convincing the specifiers beyond
acquisition cost, is to convince them about the life cycle
costing. That's a pretty difficult sell sometimes. But if
you have a long term view of life cycle costing, our
materials become very attractive alternatives.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay. In other
words, the roads might last longer, okay. What about --
having raised that question, what about Buy America? Is
that a factor in growth in your sales or future sales?

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. In our
experience, those tend to apply to defense applications that
are single digit when you look at the grand scheme of
things. So it does apply, but I would consider them to be
few and far between. So they exist, but it doesn't drive
our business.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay, thank you.

MR. ROMANS: Can I add one thing on that? You
know, the thing about the Buy American Act, as Chris has
said, it's small at this point in time. But we have to
have, you know, the companies on this panel have to be
healthy to be able to have that product to supply to the Buy

American Act projects. And you know, 1f these orders are
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revoked and the imports come back in and the pricing gets
driven down so far, it's going to be difficult for the
companies on this panel to continue to be healthy, to be
able to supply those products into the defense industry, you
know.

The highway projects, as we talked about
earlier, those projects are Buy American a lot of times.
But it could be difficult.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay, thank you.
Another area thinking about demand, is how important is the
0oil and gas sector, and sort of recent developments in how
that is affecting future demand in that sector.

MR. SIMMONS: The o0il and gas market -- Jack
Simmons, Electralloy. The o0il and gas market certainly has
shown strengths of -- signs of life down in Houston,
especially with the offshore starting to come back with the
price of o0il going up. But you know, the effect of offshore
imports coming in from non-covered countries is still a big
issue. We've, as you've seen in our numbers, the market has
grown, but our share of that market growth has actually
declined.

So it's become a very price-sensitive issue in
that market in order to secure orders.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. I'll echo

that. We absolutely have seen a return in demand that began
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about a year and a half ago, as the industry cycled back up
and they decided to go doing some additional exploring and
production. Our ability to be able to capture upon that
demand has been limited. The oil and gas market has largely
been funding their stainless bar requirements from offshore
customers. Those buying decisions are absolutely on price.

So we see the comeback. We see the
opportunity. Our ability to capitalize on it has been very
limited though.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay. I think the
Respondents have talked about the domestic industry sort of
being in niche markets. What, does that apply to oil and
gas, or is that another sector? I know you don't agree with
that, but I'm just curious.

MR. WELLOCK: Well one thing -- sorry. This
is Bill Wellock with Carpenter. In the o0il and gas market,
you heard us talk about this master distributor. Within the
0oil and gas market, there are also select distributors that
focus on that, and those distributors which have the
necessary inventory in place to handle all the requirements
in the o0il and gas industry, source globally and they source
at low prices, and they understand the decision-making
process.

They get the order in oil and gas when the

inventory's on the ground and ready to go. So there are
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some very -- 1if you want to call them niche distributors,
I'11l call them focus distributors in the o0il and gas market
to service it.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: What do you mean
when the inventory is ready to go?

MR. WELLOCK: These distributors have
inventory on the ground to service the marketplace. So the
requirements for oil and gas for specific projects are not
going to be necessarily satisfied from mill orders directly
from any one of our industry participants. The distribution
channels within the o0il and gas market will win the
business.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. I just
want to put a little bit more color around niche and the
scope of the stainless bar market. There's about five or
six grades that represent two-thirds of the bar market, and
oftentimes those are referred to as the standard grades that
go into a number of different applications.

But there are hundreds of different grades of
stainless. As an industry, we produce them all. So the
ability for us to be able to continue to sell it to them,
whether they're those standard grades competing on price or
even the smaller applications that you don't hear a whole
lot of about but they're absolutely there, we can produce

them and it's the same type of situation, oftentimes ending

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

107

up competing on price.

So whether it's that big application making
silverware or pots and pans or refrigerators, or it's a very
niche application for an aerospace application, we all
produce those grades and we face import pressure on price
even for those little niche items that are very detrimental
to our business.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Good, okay. Thank
you for those. Let's see. How should we account for the
fact the Indian producer, Venus, not being a subject
producer during the period for which the data was selected
in this review. But I know they're not a subject producer,
and may possibly remain so in the future. So how should we
take this into account?

MS. KIM: I think the Commission has gathered
data from nine producers that were subject during the entire
Period of Review, and those data, even without Viraj and
Venus, show that the Indian industry has substantial
capacity to produce stainless steel bar, have significant
excess capacity and are very export-oriented.

So the fact that Venus and Viraj may not have
been an actual subject producer during the period I don't
think is relevant to change the Commission's analysis. They
are now back under the order, and the Commission has at

least received questionnaire responses from one of those
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producers that were previously excluded, and it actually
makes the Indian industry that much more of a threat to the
U.S. market.

As mentioned earlier this morning, back at the
original investigation, there were only five known Indian
producers. There are at least 24 today. There are several
that are very eager to enter this market. On the Commerce
side, a couple of them have actually requested
administrative review, because they don't want to —-- they're
trying to get a lower rate. They don't want to be subject
to the All Other rate that's in place right, and they very
eager.

So the fact that even without Venus and Viraj,
the Indian industry is a huge threat.

MR. LASOFF: One other fact Commissioner
Williamson that I would add and really repeating something I
said in my opening remarks, the experience with Venus and
the provisional revocation, and then what happened after
that revocation in terms of their literally setting up,
hiring sales people, literally setting up a warehouse in the
United States, I think Mr. Blot made reference to that as
well, I think is very instructive in terms of not only how
to take into account their data, but how they might react.

I think it's very telling on how these

producers will react, because you actually have a real life
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situation. Take away the anti-dumping duty order and the
discipline of the anti-dumping duty order which occurred a
few years ago, allow them full access to the market, they
will immediately, you know, hire people, set up a warehouse
and basically overwhelm the market.

That was quite frankly about a year and a half
ago, when these guys were sitting in a room and we were
looking at India, and we were looking at the two producers,
Varaj and Venus, who were non-subject at the time because
they were provisionally revoked, I mean literally you might
have seen your first trade case on non-subject imports from
a particular country.

But we decided to do the changed
circumstances. Very destructive, and I think you can take
into account what occurred at the point of revocation from
both companies, and what the reaction might be if that
order, for example, were to be revoked.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay, thank you. My
time has expired.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Commissioner Schmidtlein.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay, thank you.
Unfortunately I do want to go back to the 232s. So we've
mentioned the Commission's decision in the tin mill case for
shorthand here, and in that case we did analyze what we

thought the impact of the 232 would be on the volume of
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subject imports. So you are -- you've referred a few times
to a discussion that the Commission had with regard to the
impact on the domestic industry, where we did use the word
"speculative."

I have the public version of the decision
here, where we say "We recognize that the 25 percent tariffs
under Section 232 have recently been applied to imports from
non-exempt countries including Japan. Any current
predictions of the effects of these tariffs on market
conditions are speculative. We don't know how this is going
to affect the domestic industry."

But with regard to analyzing the potential
effect on imports, we did do that, and we looked at the AUVs
for all exports for Japan and for non-subject imports in
that product, and then compared that to the AUVs of U.S.
producers, U.S. shipments. Have you done that analysis for
these countries? Have you looked at -- and then we looked
at whether or not that 25 percent tariff would deter imports
from Japan, based on what AUV, you know, using AUVs as a
proxy? Have you all done that for the countries today?

MR. LASOFF: We will do that analysis.
Obviously, it's something we've -- first of all, I want to
make the point that we're not saying that this isn't a
condition of competition that the -- that the Commission

should ignore, and quite frankly, you know, it may be again,
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we've overused this term "uncertainty."

But we recognize it's there, and people are
recognizing it and people are having discussions, price
discussions based on it. I don't know if we have -- to what
extent.

MS. KIM: Commissioner Schmidtlein, we did in
our prehearing brief provide an analysis of some pricing
comparisons based on what was on the record. I don't
believe we did the full analysis of whether, you know,
taking the 25 percent into account. But we did address the
issue of why the U.S. prices are currently higher than the
subject import prices. So we did provide that analysis, and
we'd be happy to do it again.

MR. LASOFF: And the other thing is that, as
Mr. Blot said in his testimony, you know, we have -- we have
import data through, and again there have been different
phases of this. There's been the initiation in March, and
then there have been the subsequent, the subsequent changes
in the country scope and the removal of country exemptions
that have gone into effect.

And so, you know, we are watching and
obviously looking at the AUVs. We just received the SEMA
data for which month? For June. So you know obviously
we're going to be looking at what the impact is. So we --

and again, the brief is due a particular point of day. In
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time, we may see another month's data which might allow us
to look more fully at the EAUVs and how they have been
affected, because we will now actually have data that may
have been affected by the 232s, and we'll do our best to do
this.

I know, you know, the Commission in fact in
the tin mill case put in another round of briefings towards
the end of that proceeding, you know, in order to give
people an opportunity. Well okay, we know a little bit more
about this program, you know. What do you think now? We're
doing the same thing and, you know, we will address that in
our post-hearing brief and do a more complete analysis
perhaps on the most recent data that is available.

But again, we were constrained to some degree
by the reality that the staff report proceeded. It only
went through March of 2018, and it was in April and March
when it went into effect, and that didn't incorporate some
of the country exemptions and so forth. It's an analysis
that, you know, we will do and we understand that the
Commission will be doing it as well, because as I said, it
is a condition of competition.

We're not telling, and if I said something
that would suggest otherwise, the Commission to ignore this.
This is a very, very relevant, unprecedented condition of

competition, and we will address that post-hearing.
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COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: I assume that the

participants here support the 232 measure that's been put in

place, the 25 percent tariff. So during the -- and I see
some of you shaking your head yes. For this exemption
process at the Commerce Department, I'm just curious. Do

you all participate in that process when someone asks for an
exemption? Are you opposing the exemption?

MR. LASOFF: Absolutely. The way the process
has been set up, and it's as I said with however many
requests that have been filed, I think it's up to 23,000,
they get posted. There's a form, there's a template for
filing an exemption. It's a very complicated template.

It's been made even more complicated by the fact that the
Department of Commerce, which is managing this process, is

requiring you to do a separate request for every potential

It's not by tariff schedule, for every
potential grade, for every potential size. So for example,
you can have a producer like the one we were discussing
previously has filed several hundred requests on stainless
bar. You have a period to which to object. There is an
objection template, which allows you to address the question
of whether or not there is capability, either within your
company or within the industry generally, to produce the

specific product.
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Ultimately, the Department of Commerce will
adjudicate those requests and objections. The industries,
the companies are doing this themselves, because some of
this information, in terms of their capabilities, is
confidential information.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Sure. So do you —--
as a part of that process, do you all submit to Commerce
what you think the intended impact of the particular
measure, the 25 percent or I guess the tariff in the case of
Brazil, what that will be on --

MR. LASOFF: No. We would submit, whether or
not there is a capability within the domestic industry to
produce the specific product that is the subject of the
request.

COMMISSTIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: I see, okay.

MR. LASOFF: There is no -- you know, there
was obviously a part of the template that allows you to
comment and make general statements regarding this. But
there is no explicit, you know, sort of ITC kind of question
as to, you know, what would be the adverse impact on you if
this was granted.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Well or more what's
going to be the impact on imports is what I'm wondering.
Have you --

MR. LASOFF: Well actually that is going to be
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something that probably will be discernible on the basis of
adjudication, because most of the -- most of the requests
are volume-specific. So those who file the request, you
know, the thousands of companies that have filed requests,
knowing that there's going to be an analysis of capability
and capacity, domestically to produce these particular
products, will actually limit their request to what their
actual need might be.

So again, when the Commerce Department is in a
position where it will start adjudicating more than 0.1 or
one percent of the total exclusion requests, there will be
data probably publicly available that would allow you to
see, okay stainless bar, this particular producer requested,
you know. Two metric tons of this particular, very
exclusive proprietary grade because they claim they haven't
been able to obtain it here.

So yes, that information will probably be
available when this process moves forward. But again, I
hate to use the word "uncertainty." It's created, you know,
a little bit of consternation, probably around -- not only
by the mills but their customers as well because some of
them, you know, may have supply chains that are tied
overseas.

They may be unique products and, you know, the

industry is only objecting and there have been a number of
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objections. The companies have been doing these
individually themselves, but they're -- you know, but the
companies, they've been doing it legitimately. But they,
you know, if they have the capability.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay, yeah. Okay.
So just a couple more questions, I know my time is almost
up. Having again to do with this tariff, and Ms. Kim, I
think you might have alluded to this with regard to whether
or not a tariff is a different condition of competition that
Brazil would be operating on, and I thought I heard you say,
and I interpreted your comment being that it's not, because
it's also a 232 measure. Is that your position?

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: So but isn't the
tariff a different type of measure than a quota, and
therefore wouldn't Brazil be operating under a different
condition of competition than the other three countries
because it has this different measure imposed on it?

MS. KIM: I think, given the other factors,
other similarities among all of the subject countries, that
that would not alone be a significant difference, you know,
if it is a difference, to warrant decumulating.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Right. That's what
I'm getting at. It wouldn't be significant enough?

MS. KIM: It would not be significant enough.

In prior cases where the Commission has looked at the impact
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of the safeguard, you know, the 201 tariffs back in
2002-2003 on a couple of other steel cases, there was one
country, South Africa, that was exempted. And in that case,
because that country was excluded from the tariff remedy at
that time, the Commission found that that was a significant
difference in the likely conditions of competition. But I
don't think the quota, being subject to a quota itself, gets
you quite there in terms of being completely excluded from
the 201 remedy.

MR. LASOFF: And again, I think linkage with the
quota with respect to these Orders is significant, because
the quota is still--even though it may be a smaller amount,
the quota still allows the quota user to price their product
aggressively and potentially take over particularly certain
niche markets. And this is a big concern specifically with
respect to this quota because the one producer that's
subject to this quota has already achieved, as Mr. Zimmer
said, complete control over a particular end-user market.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: And I know my time is
up, but let me just follow up on that real quick. Should it
make a difference to our analysis that the quota is so small
that if you look at it compared to the volume of total
imports, at least for 2017, and if you look at the first
quarter of 2018 it looks like it's on track to be greater

than 2017, that that volume would be negligible if this were
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a final investigation?

So in other words, is that something that we
would look at by analogy to say, well, geeze, you know, if
this were a final that's a negligible volume. That country
would fall out on negligibility grounds, so how can that
country be having a discernible adverse impact if the Duty
Order is revoked, given that the absolute volume is
restricted to such a negligible amount?

MR. LASOFF: We're familiar with the end-use
market. And as I said--and I believe, you know, we're
dealing with a single producer, and a significant customer,
to which the producer has been able to achieve access to the
customer, it's an important market. It's not a large
market. So, you know, perhaps what we would do in
posthearing is evaluate that end-use market in the context
of that quota. And maybe develop that a little bit more
specifically in terms of more of an end-product type of
impact, as opposed to just simply looking, well, it's a
small volume.

This is a small-volume industry, as you've
obviously heard, and sales, we like to joke that this
industry doesn't sell by the ton, this industry sells by the
pound. So, you know, what might seem like a small quota,
you know, in terms of the overall scheme of things, may in

fact be significant when it means access to a particular

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.
202-347-3700



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

119

end-use market.

And then the additional point that was made
earlier, that this particular producer is part of a global
network that has the ability to supply that customer with
higher volumes.

That is a concern, as well. But, no, we
understand the question, and obviously, you know, the quota
is a particular number and it's a quota that realistically
is less than certainly the import volumes we saw in the
original investigation. We believe, though, those volumes
have gone down because of the Order. And we'll take a look
at that at the posthearing brief. I think that would be
helpful to you.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: That would be
helpful. Thank you.

MR. WELLOCK: Hi, this is Bill Wellock. I just
want to chime in here as it relates to the comment about the
negligible amount. I can tell you for Carpenter
specifically as it relates to Villares, it's not a
negligible amount in terms of the application, specifically
in the automotive marketplace that we serve and we compete
against Villares. They have, as we pointed out earlier,
you know, the price erosion over four years has been in
excess of 20 percent. It has disrupted that whole interface

with the pricing of that marketplace.
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So it's not negligible. It is impacting us
dramatically.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Okay--

MS. KIM: Commissioner Schmidtlein, can I just
add one little point--this is Grace Kim. Back to the amount
of the Brazilian quota, if you look at the import volume
that's been coming in from the other remaining subject
countries, you know, it isn't insignificant. Even if the
other three remaining countries begin to reenter the market
at similar volumes, I think that they would all be competing
for market share in this market and be causing significant
price effects as well.

So when you look at it in terms of for cumulation
purposes, I would think that it's not considerably different
in terms of what's been coming in currently. I mean in
terms of the volumes, I think that the volume itself is
significant in this market.

COMMISSIONER SCHMIDTLEIN: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: I would like to bring up the
stainless steel wire rod investigation. How similar are
these reviews to the recent reviews for stainless steel wire
rod in which the Commission found that subject imports from
Spain would have no discernible adverse impact?

MS. KIM: This is Grace Kim of Kelley Drye. I

think the facts are entirely different in wire rod, as it is
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here. 1In wire rod, with respect to Spain, there were only
two producers, known producers, Roldan and Olarra.

The Commission made a No Discernible Adverse
Impact finding there based on Olarra's claim that they
didn't have much commercial shipments. Most of it was going
to their sister company in Italy. And then you've got the
Roldan issue where the Commission determined that Roldan was
not likely to ship in the U.S. market.

Unlike the wire rod case, in this case there are
four known producers of stainless steel bar, and you don't
have Olarra making those same arguments. Olarra is
currently shipping to the U.S. market and has significant
commercial shipments, we would argue, and there is also
Sidenor who has actively been participating in the U.S.
market, as we know, and trying to reduce their rate
currently at the Commerce Department, undergoing an
administrative review there.

And then you've got a third producer, Aceralava.
So I think the number of producers, the given excess
capacity of those producers, all show that it is quite
different.

With respect to Italy, you've got--there was one
major producer there, Kolya, and I think the facts were
completely different in that they had--the Commission did

not make a discernible adverse impact finding there. They
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decumulated Italy because of the Commission found likely

differences in conditions of competition based on their

long-term commitment to a corporation that
affiliates across the country. And so the

little bit different in wire rod than it i

had multiple
facts were a

s here.

MR. LASOFF: Just to-—-and I'll defer to Mr. Blot

in his testimony that, you know, he raised
investigation. And just to reiterate what
that determination on Italy and Spain.

MR. BLOT: Ed Blot, and just to

said, when the Italian producer, Kolya, in

the issue of that

the impact was of

restate what I

the stainless rod

case, and when the Olarra producer, which was the only

Spanish producer showing up and saying they were not--both

of them saying they had really no major interest in this

market at all; that there may be a couple of areas that they

may want to participate in, which is why they were asking

for the Orders to be revoked so they would

not be hit with a

duty. And of course the Commission found that--to revoke

the Orders.

I'm just saying that the record
imports of stainless steel rod in the last
from Italy has gone up over 400 percent.
alone, the stainless steel rod from Spain
than what it was last year.

So if there's been no interest
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back when, why is there to assume that there's not going to
be interest when we look at the bar aspect of things? That
was the analogy I was trying to make, if I didn't make that
clear enough.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Alright, thanks for your
responses.

This is a question for Mr. Romans. How should
Respondents' arguments that NAS has been the price leader in
the U.S. market for more than a decade; that it sets prices
in the U.S. market, and that subject importers are and will
remain price followers, if true, be viewed when we're making
our finding on likely price effects?

MR. ROMANS: I think, you know, NAS is very
visible in the marketplace. You know, we do our
announcements. We've got our website. Things are
published, you know, but we are there to make a profit.
We're not only a long products producer, but we're a flat
products producer, too. So that also brings a lot more
visibility to us. But as I testified this morning, you
know, there's been numerous occasions in the last few years
to where we have been asked to drop our prices to compete
with offshore pricing in order to keep an order. And we
have to make the decision, the business decision at that
time whether we do that or not.

So I think, you know, you see our price
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announcements, you see what goes on out there. But what you
don't see is the domestic industry NAS does not make price--
they don't announce when the prices are dropped in the
marketplace.

So there's so many times, numerous occasions, to
where we have to drop the prices if we're going to secure an
order. So the frequency of that happens very often.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Okay, thank you, Mr. Romans.
And following up on that, from a legal perspective
Respondents point to a series of prior decisions from the
Commission wherein they allege that the Commission has found
no significant price depressing effects when domestic
producers are price leaders in the industry. And they
address this at page 50, foot 182, of the Respondents'
brief.

Could you address the Respondents'
characterization of the Commission's precedents in this
area? And if you don't want to do it now, feel free to do
so in your post-hearing brief.

MR. LASOFF: We will do that in the post-hearing
briefs, but I think--just to state that, and we'll include
that in our argument. We don't--and as you've heard Mr.
Romans--don't necessarily accept the factual predicate upon
which that was based. And we'll make that point, as well.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Okay. Thank you. I look
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forward to seeing that.

Why has the U.S. industry continued to make
investments that have led to increased capacity between the
second and fourth reviews, despite declining capacity
utilization rates? This is something which Respondents
discuss at some length in their brief.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. 1I'll speak
to that. We've made investments into our facility to
respond to our customers, the demands that they see in their
growing markets. We've also made investments to help
modernize our facilities, to help with efficiencies that in
turn can also help to expand the capacity side as well.

With those investments in place, we have the
ability to increase our output. Some of that is tied to the
number of shifts that we work, the amount of time that we
spend on all those facilities. But upgrading to that new
technology, the new capacity, is largely in response to what
we hear from our customers, what we hear from the
marketplace about demand coming, and being prepared to meet
that demand.

And some of those investments, again, are just a
modernization of our facilities, helping with efficiencies
as well.

MR. KERWIN: Mr. Chairman, if I could add, I

would note that in the current period of review the domestic
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industry's capacity utilization only increased by 2.5
percent. And also if you look at the longer term picture
and go back to the time of the original investigation, the
domestic industry's capacity utilization--or capacity, has
increased to a lesser extent than demand has increased.

I looked at the numbers. The capacities
increased about 50 percent, and the demand for the product
has increased more like 60 percent. So, yes, there's been
growth in capacity of the industry, but it actually has not
even kept pace over the longer term with the increase in
demand.

And the issue is that the nonsubject imports in
this market have taken essentially the vast majority of
growth in the stainless steel bar market.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. I'd just
like to follow up to make sure that when we talk about the
additional investments, in a number of cases they're not
additive. It's not adding more of the same equipment, or
the same technology. In a number of cases, it's upgrading
and replacing existing equipment. So what comes along with
those efficiencies as we staff up is the ability to produce
more, but it's not just doing more of the same for the sake
of increasing capacity. It's more a focus on modernizing
the facilities, the efficiencies, and then capacities are

possible from there.
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CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Alright, thank you, Mr.
Kerwin and Mr. Zimmer.

Certain U.S. producers reported imports of
stainless steel bar. What explains the reliance on such
imports, and why these products are not produced
domestically?

MR. ROMANS: This is Brian Romans. I think it's
strictly price, is I think exactly what it is. The service
centers, the master distributors are able to purchase that
material at a price level to where they feel like they'll
have an advantage in the marketplace.

MR. LASOFF: For clarification, were you asking
about producers or--

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: About producers.

MR. VIERO: This is Valter Viero from Valbruna
Slater. We have acquired from bankruptcy back in 2004, and
since then we have been increasingly trying to increase the
share of our finished products manufactured in Indiana. So
over the years, we have been substituting imports of
finished products from Italy from our parent with products
manufactured in our facility in Indiana. So for several
years, the ratio has been about 50-50. With this last new
investment we have made, the ratio is about two-thirds
manufactured in Indiana, and one-third still imported as

finished products from Italy., And some of these needs,
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let's say the importation of some semi-finished products for
further processing in our plant, and that explains part of
these imports.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Thanks, Mr. Viero. And
following up on that, Respondents have suggested that the
domestic industry's relatively low capacity utilization
could be construed as self-inflicted, in light of their own
importing practices. And they discuss this at page 74 and
75 of their brief.

Could you all please address this
characterization of the Respondents?

MR. SIMMONS: I'll address it from Electralloy's
viewpoint. We value our employees. We're there to keep
people employed. We make investments in our business and
modernize to keep our employees safe. We want them to go
home at night. We do everything we can to reinvest in our
customers, our employees, and our future.,

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: But again the Respondents
contend that the importing practices of the Petitioners have
impacted their capacity utilization.

MR. ZIMMER: This is Chris Zimmer. Let me take
a crack at it. The investments that we've made as we
modernize, and I realize I'm kind of repeating myself here,
have gone towards the modernization. But what that allows

us to do in a number of cases is taking some of the
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traditional steel making processes that may have been more
manually intensive and a craft, and turning it into
something that's more automated, turning it into a science
so we get more repetitive production, efficiency
improvements.

What that allows us to do, then, is to produce at
a higher rate. So with the replacement of this newer
equipment, it does allow us to be more efficient, and it
does put us in a position to flex up in capacity, increasing
shifts and bringing more people on.

So I think that's where a lot of that additional
bandwidth comes from, is now the ability to say that we're
not tapped out. We can go ahead and add shifts and respond
to the marketplace when that demand comes.

CHAIRMAN JOHANSON: Alright, thank you, Mr.
Zimmer. My time has expired.

Commissioner Williamson?

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Thank you.

Mr. Simmons has already partially addressed the
question of employees. And I was wondering, because if you
look at the numbers on employment in the industry, because I
would say it's another sign of vulnerability, and so I was
just wondering about and thinking about the industry's
competitiveness, the role the workers play and what's been

happening in terms of either improving their
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competitiveness?

MR. SIMMONS: If the question's for me--

COMMISSIONER WILLTAMSON: Yes.
MR. SIMMONS: --when we add capacity, in
Electralloy's case, we were replacing older facilities. For

instance, heat-treat rather than batch furnaces. We were
going to modern heat-treat facilities. Rather than lathe
turning, going to bar peeling. So indeed, you know, the
employees had to be reeducated and retrained. But also
because we increased capacities, much like Chris said, we
were able to add more shifts and add more people.

So it enhanced our employment and we were able to
keep our workforce working and being productive.

COMMISSIONER WILLIAMSON: Okay, thank you. I
was Jjust wondering about that in terms of when you look at
who is wvulnerable and the workforce is part of that.

Another question I had was--excuse me just a
second, I lost my--

MR. ZIMMER: If I could, following up on that, I
think you bring a good point. The opportunities that lie
within the additional gains that we have in the marketplace
come directly at the